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          1  COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC SAFETY

          2                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: The Public

          3  Safety Committee of the City Council will please

          4  come to order.

          5                 Before we begin the substance, I

          6  would like it if we could take a moment of silence

          7  for the Counsel to the Committee, Richard Dachs, who

          8  passed away in an untimely way last Wednesday.

          9  Richard had been the Counsel to this Committee since

         10  1990, and as you know, generally did an intelligent

         11  job in assisting us all through the years, so a

         12  moment of silence for the Counsel, Richard Dachs.

         13                 (Moment of Silence).

         14                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you. Today

         15  this Committee on Public Safety will look at a pilot

         16  program which allows some City hospital police

         17  officers to carry firearms. It will consider

         18  Resolution 257 which calls upon the New York State

         19  Legislature to enact Assembly Bill 7539 and Senate

         20  Bill 5108 to amend the State's Criminal Procedure

         21  Law to permit security officers employed by the City

         22  Health and Hospitals Corporation to carry firearms.

         23                 This resolution, sponsored by Deputy

         24  Majority Leader Archie Spigner and Majority Whip

         25  Victor Robles, supports the proposed State
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          2  legislation, based on the view that an examination

          3  of the performance of the pilot's participants

          4  revealed a record of positive outcomes.

          5                 HHC implemented a firearm pilot

          6  program in 1993 at Lincoln and Kings County

          7  Hospital. It was established in response to

          8  increased incidence of violent crimes at HHC

          9  facilities. Still in operation, this pilot involved

         10  the arming of security officers for the purpose of

         11  preventing and responding to crimes on HHC property.

         12  It included the participation of City local 237 of

         13  the International Brotherhood of Teamsters and HHC.

         14                 The Police Department has prepared an

         15  evaluation of the pilot program. The Department

         16  recommends the program's termination because of

         17  reduction in crime since 1993 Citywide and in the

         18  precincts where the pilot hospitals are located.

         19                 The Committee will review this

         20  document and an analysis prepared by the Labor

         21  Research Association which some of us got Friday.

         22                 That study analyzed security issues

         23  at large hospitals and included an overview of

         24  security issues at New York City's HHC hospitals. It

         25  also surveyed security practices at major hospitals
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          2  and profiles of five New York hospitals, based on

          3  statements from Local 237 members.

          4                 In contrast to the Police Department,

          5  the Labor report made three findings supporting the

          6  arming of hospital police. This Committee looks

          7  forward to testimony from our witnesses on both

          8  sides of this issue of public safety.

          9                 We will begin with the Police

         10  Department. I would like to introduce the other

         11  members of the Committee who are here. Councilman

         12  Martin Golden, Councilwoman Madeline Provenzano,

         13  Counsel Jim Caras, and I am told that it appears

         14  that we are going to have to leave this room and

         15  move across the street, 250 Broadway, 23rd floor, at

         16  about 11:00 so we have some time constraints.

         17                 Councilman Spigner, who is the

         18  sponsor of this resolution, would like to make some

         19  explanation.

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER SPIGNER: Just a very,

         21  very brief statement, Mr. Chairman. I know how

         22  controversial the question of introducing additional

         23  weapons on the streets of New York City can be, and

         24  into our various institutions.

         25                 I can remember a time as a boy in
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          2  Harlem going to PS 10 on 117th Street, St. Nicholas

          3  Avenue, there was no uniform and there was no guard

          4  present, the only presence of any regulatory agent

          5  would have been a young boy or girl with an AA

          6  stripe on saying stop and go, and that was New York

          7  City in Harlem. Today we have 3,500 security guards

          8  who have just been made members of the New York City

          9  Police Department in the same school system. The

         10  time has changed, we must change with the times.

         11                 For those who have occasions to visit

         12  our hospitals, municipal hospitals, as I do, Queens

         13  General Hospital or Jamaica Hospital, which is not a

         14  City Hospital, but we view firsthand some of the

         15  potential disruptive and dangerous situations that

         16  could need the assistance of one who have more than

         17  his or her Giles, and psychological strategies about

         18  him or her.

         19                 Violent people come into our

         20  hospitals, patients, visitors, the staff are

         21  exposed. So, when those persons who work in the

         22  hospital came to me and said there is a need for to

         23  extend the ability to carry weapons to the security

         24  force in a hospital, and they gave a very convincing

         25  argument, I sponsored this bill. When I sponsored
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          2  this bill I thought it had merit, I still think it

          3  has merit, and today was a continuation of that

          4  discussion and I await the response of the various

          5  agencies who have had an opportunity to evaluate

          6  what the pilot program has found.

          7                 Thank you.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you,

          9  Councilman Spigner.

         10                 Councilman Robles, who is also a

         11  sponsor of the resolution.

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: Thank you, Mr.

         13  Chairman.

         14                 Let me just point out that I would

         15  like to first thank my colleague, the Deputy

         16  Majority Leader, Archie Spigner, for introducing

         17  this resolution and calling upon the legislature to

         18  do the last thing that others have done.

         19                 I want to remind people that the

         20  Bridge and Tunnel Authority and its members at one

         21  time had the same status as hospital police

         22  officers. They, too, are peace officers, they are

         23  special patrolmen, and they also similarly went the

         24  same route, and let me just say that this is not

         25  something new, it has been done before. When
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          2  everyone, while saying they do a good job, yes, and

          3  all of this nonsense, the only way that they are

          4  today, even though while they are working in the

          5  booths don't bear arms, but once they leave, either

          6  going or after the normal tour they are peace

          7  officers and they do carry guns.

          8                 Second, I want to be clear, for those

          9  who are, whatever is said here today, visit the

         10  hospital first before you make decisions. If you

         11  visit the hospitals the way I do, my colleagues,

         12  then you will know exactly what these police

         13  officers do every single day. They are responsible

         14  to maintain the peace in those facilities. Many of

         15  those facilities are campuses, they are large, they

         16  issue summonses. It is not just the emergency room,

         17  it is the facility itself. So, I know firsthand the

         18  kind of work they do. And if you believe that more

         19  training and better training needs to be done, well,

         20  that is what you need to do. Give them the

         21  preparation and the tools, but you know, I am going

         22  to wait to hear what is being said. I read some of

         23  this document, but I want to be clear, they are

         24  asking for no more, no less than other members of

         25  City workforce who similarly started out the same
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          2  way as special patrolmen, as peace officers, and now

          3  what they are doing is asking us to ask the State

          4  Legislature to approve this bill that would give the

          5  same status as others, like the Bridge and Tunnel

          6  Authority, which is the most recent that I can

          7  recall, and today they are peace officers.

          8                 I want to thank you, Mr. Chairman,

          9  for having these hearings.

         10                 Thank you.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you,

         12  Councilman Robles.

         13                 Sergeant Tuffey, welcome.

         14                 SERGEANT TUFFEY: Good morning,

         15  Chairman Leffler, and members of the Public Safety

         16  Committee.

         17                 Before I hand the mic over to Senior

         18  Vice President of Operations for Health and

         19  Hospitals Corporation, Frank Cirillo, I would like

         20  to introduce on my right-hand side here, Lieutenant

         21  Dennis Howd, Deputy Commissioner of Policy and

         22  Planning for the Police Department's Office. And I

         23  am with the Legislative Affairs Unit.

         24                 First, as Chairman Leffler

         25  appropriately indicated this morning, we, too, would
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          2  like to acknowledge Richard Dachs passing. And also

          3  indicate that we have worked with him for many years

          4  and we share in your loss and would just like to

          5  offer to acknowledge that and to have Mr. Cirillo

          6  begin.

          7                 MR. CIRILLO: Good morning, Chairman

          8  Leffler, and the members of the Public Safety

          9  Committee. My name is Frank Cirillo. I am a Senior

         10  Vice President of Operations at the New York City

         11  Health and Hospitals Corporation, HHC. In this

         12  capacity I am responsible for general oversight,

         13  policy development, and training for security

         14  personnel throughout HHC's office of facility

         15  services.

         16                 I am here today to present HHC's

         17  position on Resolution 257, which calls upon the

         18  state to amend the Criminal Procedure Law, so as to

         19  allow HHC special officers to carry firearms.

         20                 With the best interest of our

         21  patients in mind, HHC cannot support this

         22  resolution. HHC does not believe that arming

         23  hospital security personnel is necessary, prudent or

         24  justified in today's health care environment.

         25                 HHC operates a small firearms pilot
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          2  project at Lincoln and Kings County Hospitals. I

          3  would like to provide you with a brief history of

          4  the pilot project.

          5                 In 1991, at a time when violent crime

          6  rates were high and increasing, an agreement was

          7  reached between then Mayor Dinkins and the

          8  International Brotherhood of Teamsters, Local 237,

          9  that would allow a limited number of special

         10  officers and senior special officers to carry

         11  firearms at designated HHC facilities for a limited

         12  period of time.

         13                 The program consisted of three

         14  phases:

         15                 1) Background investigations and

         16  evaluations.

         17                 2) Technical training.

         18                 3) The carrying of weapons.

         19                 Initially 27 individuals were

         20  selected to participate in the program. Eighteen

         21  participants advanced to the carrying phase of the

         22  program from five HHC hospitals, two from Belleview,

         23  one from Elmhurst, one from Queens, seven from

         24  Lincoln and seven from Kings County.

         25                 On August 12th, 1993, the carrying
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          2  phase began at Lincoln and Kings County Hospitals

          3  only. The active security workforce throughout all

          4  HHC facilities is approximately 850 officers. Today

          5  there are six arms officers at Kings County

          6  Hospital, and three arms officers at Lincoln

          7  Hospital for a total of nine armed officers

          8  participating in the pilot project.

          9                 This represents one percent of HHC

         10  facilities total security workforce and less than

         11  five percent of the combined security workforce at

         12  the two participating hospitals.

         13                 The New York City Police Department

         14  conducted an evaluation of the pilot program. The

         15  evaluation found that since the program began in

         16  1993, the number of murders in New York City has

         17  decreased by more than 70 percent, total crime

         18  decreasing by more than 48 percent.

         19                 In the 71st Precinct in which Kings

         20  County Hospital is located, the number of murders

         21  decreased by more than 61 percent and total crime by

         22  more than 45 percent.

         23                 In the last five years, the 40th

         24  Precinct in which Lincoln Hospital is located has

         25  had an even more dramatic decrease in crime. Murder
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          2  has gone down more than 80 percent, and overall

          3  crime is down more than 50 percent.

          4                 This reduction in crime is most

          5  likely attributable to a lower crime rate Citywide,

          6  and not to the arming of nine officers. In fact, at

          7  Metropolitan Hospital, a sister hospital to Lincoln,

          8  and the Generations Plus Health Care Network, where

          9  no officers are armed, combined reported serious

         10  incidents, felonies and misdemeanors have declined

         11  from 51 in 1997 to 29 in 1998, a 43 percent

         12  reduction. Therefore, HHC sees no merit in arming

         13  hospital security staff.

         14                 Given the highly competitive

         15  environment in which hospitals must do business

         16  today, I cannot overstate how important it is for

         17  our patients and their families to feel welcome at

         18  agency facilities.

         19                 All hospital staff must assist in

         20  ameliorating patients and family members' anxieties

         21  and concerns in what are frequently very stressful

         22  circumstances.

         23                 If the patients who use our

         24  facilities do not feel welcome when they enter the

         25  facilities, they will go elsewhere for their health
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          2  services.

          3                 HHC is therefore making a significant

          4  investment in customer relations training for all of

          5  our 35,000 employees, including targeted training

          6  for select groups, such as our security workforce

          7  and other highly visible personnel.

          8                 As the New York City Police

          9  Department opined in its evaluation provided to HHC,

         10  there is no need to arm hospital security personnel

         11  and increase the likelihood of accidents and

         12  incidents in our health care facilities.

         13                 HHC urges you not to move forward

         14  with Resolution 257 and to oppose state legislation

         15  that would allow hospital special officers to carry

         16  weapons.

         17                 Thank you. I would be happy to answer

         18  any questions you may have.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Sergeant Tuffey,

         20  do you want to make a statement? You have submitted

         21  a statement.

         22                 SERGEANT TUFFEY: Yes. I will make the

         23  statement now.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Fine.

         25                 SERGEANT TUFFEY: Good morning,
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          2  Chairman Leffler, and members of the City Council

          3  Public Safety Committee. My name is Sergeant Thomas

          4  Tuffey, Managing Attorney of the New York City

          5  Police Department Legislative Affairs Unit, and I am

          6  here on behalf of Police Commissioner Howard Safir

          7  to voice the Police Department's agreement with the

          8  Health and Hospitals Corporation in opposing

          9  Resolution Number 257.

         10                 The Police Department opposes the

         11  proposition of Health and Hospital police officers

         12  being armed with a firearm while at work and while

         13  going to and from work.

         14                 It is the position of the Police

         15  Department that such a mandate would not only be

         16  unnecessary, but more importantly, it can result in

         17  needlessly placing innocent people in extremely

         18  dangerous situations.

         19                 First, in order to provide HHC police

         20  officers with firearms, there must be a clear and

         21  definite need to do so.

         22                 No such need has been demonstrated.

         23  In fact, in a pilot program where at least 12 HHC

         24  officers were armed over the period of four years,

         25  among the thousands of tours and the millions of
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          2  contacts these officers made over that four year

          3  period, there was only one incident in which armed

          4  officers found it necessary to draw their firearm.

          5                 It is encouraging that HHC officers

          6  in the pilot program were able to address the

          7  conditions in and around the hospital without the

          8  use of the firearm. Moreover, it also strongly

          9  indicates there is very little justification for HHC

         10  officers to be armed.

         11                 In addition to the lack of need for

         12  HHC officers to be armed, there is also a potential

         13  price to pay if a determination is made to arm these

         14  officers.

         15                 One may mistakingly believe that a

         16  greater number of armed City personnel automatically

         17  yields a safer location. To make such an assumption

         18  ignores the fact that when there is an increase in

         19  the number of armed people in a given location, the

         20  likelihood of an increase in the number of incidents

         21  involving those guns also increases.

         22                 Would it be unreasonable to expect

         23  accidental discharges or attempts by criminals to

         24  disarm an HHC officer? If these type of incidents

         25  happen anywhere the results can be tragic. But when
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          2  they occur in close quarters of a densely populated

          3  hospital, in proximity to dangerous and sometimes

          4  explosive equipment, tragedy can easily become

          5  pandemonium.

          6                 Finally, the Police Department

          7  recognizes the vital role the HHC police officers

          8  play in maintaining order in and around hospitals.

          9                 Similar to the City at large, where

         10  the reduction in crime, over 50 percent over the

         11  last five years, the City hospitals and their

         12  surrounding areas have also enjoyed unprecedented

         13  drops in crime.

         14                 For example, since the end of 1993,

         15  crime within the precincts covering Metropolitan

         16  Hospital in Manhattan, Elmhurst Hospital in Queens

         17  and Coney Island Hospital in Brooklyn has declined

         18  by over 40 percent, 57 percent and 41 percent

         19  respectively. We in the Police Department believe

         20  these drops in crime are attributable to many

         21  factors, and as far as crime in and around hospitals

         22  is concerned, we are keenly aware of the efforts the

         23  HHC police provide.

         24                 However, we are confident that

         25  security in and around City hospitals can be
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          2  maintained by unarmed HHC police, and in instances

          3  where an armed police officer is needed, our

          4  personnel will expeditiously provide any assistance

          5  necessary.

          6                 Thank you. I will gladly answer any

          7  questions you may have.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you very

          9  much.

         10                 Correct me if I am wrong, it seems to

         11  me that perhaps the nub or the most important part

         12  of your argument is the fear that the weapon in the

         13  hands of an HHC police officer might somehow go off

         14  accidently, unintentionally be taken by somebody

         15  else, and that a hospital is no place to risk such

         16  an eventuality and is generally not needed and

         17  therefore the risk outweighs the benefit; is that

         18  sort of part of the nub of what you are saying?

         19                 SERGEANT TUFFEY: To some extent. I

         20  don't mean to apply, or nobody on the panel here

         21  intends to imply that with the right training might

         22  not be capable; however, the first point you make is

         23  the need. The need has to be there first. And when

         24  you don't meet the need test, the remaining issues

         25  seem to be less vital or less important.
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          2                 We looked at, like I said, over

          3  millions of encounters with the officers who were

          4  armed. They, themselves, the officers who had the

          5  guns, found it necessary one time over the course of

          6  four years, according to their own report, one time

          7  over the course of four years to even draw their

          8  firearm, which is encouraging, but it does tell you

          9  that most definitely the need for the firearm really

         10  isn't there.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Is perhaps the

         12  opposite the case, that because there was the

         13  firearm the need for drawing didn't materialize?

         14                 SERGEANT TUFFEY: One may tend to

         15  believe that, but as Mr. Cirillo indicated, we are

         16  talking about less than one percent of the force

         17  having had these weapons available, so the presence

         18  of the firearm wasn't that apparent, because it is

         19  only a few officers who have it, less than one

         20  percent of the whole group. So, in most hospitals

         21  there isn't even an armed officer there and the

         22  crime went down in those hospitals, as well as it

         23  did in the hospitals where there were armed

         24  officers.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay, do you
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          2  keep crime data on complaints in HHC hospitals?

          3                 MR. CIRILLO: Each hospital keeps its

          4  own data, yes.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: And what has

          6  been the overall trend?

          7                 MR. CIRILLO: The overall trend has

          8  been down, as the Police Department demonstrated,

          9  both on the campus and off the campus.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: And that is the

         11  case in both these two hospitals as well?

         12                 MR. CIRILLO: Yes.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay. Can you

         14  make that data available to the Committee? I don't

         15  know that we have gotten the data with respect to

         16  the hospital. Both those subject to the pilot and

         17  those, you know, and the others.

         18                 MR. CIRILLO: Just a point of

         19  clarification. In the testimony we gave you serious

         20  reported incidents, that is felonies and

         21  misdemeanors from Metropolitan. You would like

         22  similar data from the other facilities?

         23                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Yes.

         24                 But what you gave us is the total

         25  conclusions, if I gathered. In one of the hospitals
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          2  crime was down 50 percent, you know, that sort of

          3  thing. If we could get into more detail, I think

          4  that would be helpful.

          5                 MR. CIRILLO: Okay.

          6                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Do you think

          7  that the arming of officers in these two hospitals

          8  contributed to the reduction in crime? You just

          9  referred to the reduction in crime. Or do you think

         10  it is so comparable to the other hospitals that that

         11  wasn't a factor?

         12                 MR. CIRILLO: We think it is

         13  comparable to other hospitals, and therefore it

         14  wasn't a great factor. It may be a factor but not a

         15  leading factor, as having only nine officers armed

         16  in any one point in time, three specifically at

         17  Lincoln, where 24-hour coverage, seven day a week,

         18  365 day a year, some tours we wouldn't even have an

         19  armed officer available.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: HHC requires its

         21  officers to transport alleged perpetrators in

         22  high-risk situations, the report by the Labor

         23  Research Association provides examples of high-risk

         24  situations. The Department often makes deployment

         25  decisions and sets policies with a view of erring
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          2  on, if any, on the side of public safety. Shouldn't

          3  it be the Police Department's position that the

          4  risks by HHC police officers merit equipping them

          5  with a firearm?

          6                 SERGEANT TUFFEY: What risks are

          7  those, sir?

          8                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Did you read

          9  this report that we got Friday by the Labor Research

         10  Association?

         11                 SERGEANT TUFFEY: I haven't read it

         12  yet.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay, we ought

         14  to give you as part of this proceeding a copy of the

         15  report. We only just got it also. I think that is

         16  something that should be digested.

         17                 But, you know, I think in general

         18  there are, you know, dangerous situations from time

         19  to times in hospitals, that there are incidents that

         20  people sometimes go after drugs or go after

         21  personnel and having a firearm would reduce risk;

         22  what do you think of that?

         23                 SERGEANT TUFFEY: It may. But I don't

         24  see the distinct correlation there. I also see that

         25  the firearm is the last option to use.
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          2                 As you know, in the use of force,

          3  firing a firearm wouldn't result until someone's

          4  life is threatened basically. And these issues that

          5  you bring up may result in that but there are also

          6  other options available to those officers before

          7  they take such chances.

          8                 For example, calling the local

          9  precinct, every hospital in the City, every HHC

         10  hospital has a police liaison from the local

         11  precinct. If there needs to be individual plans made

         12  at any given hospital for a way to address that,

         13  that is another option.

         14                 As we discussed, or kind of alluded

         15  to in our testimony, there are other things to be

         16  considered, even if you are armed in a hospital,

         17  other than what you just alluded to.

         18                 For densely populated it is, how

         19  crowded it is, I don't know that the firearm would

         20  be the option there. I mean, I think you want to

         21  take action with non-lethal weapons perhaps.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: So, generally

         23  speaking, I mean invariably the firearm would not be

         24  used, it would not be a deterrent?

         25                 SERGEANT TUFFEY: Invariably, no,
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          2  that's too strong of a word.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: I am asking you.

          4                 SERGEANT TUFFEY: In any given

          5  situation, perhaps it may help in some

          6  circumstances, but that is so so rare that it

          7  doesn't merit arming 1,200 officers for that one

          8  instance, or for that unique instance. It doesn't

          9  seem to be a prevalent type of problem that this

         10  report you are talking about, I don't know, is there

         11  an instance or series of instances?

         12                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: We will give it

         13  to you, you can go over it and you will comment back

         14  again.

         15                 So, you think it would be very rare

         16  to use it, and are you saying that the risks, the

         17  detriments would outweigh that one incident? There

         18  would be more of a chance it would be misused than

         19  would be helpful in deterring risks; is that the

         20  essence of this?

         21                 SERGEANT TUFFEY: Well, obviously none

         22  of us can tell the future, but it appears that the

         23  risks certainly outweigh the need. And that is not

         24  to say that they are not doing a dangerous job, but

         25  we are not looking to minimize the quality of their
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          2  work, we are just looking at the total picture.

          3                 If you are talking about, again, four

          4  years these people carried the guns, we didn't

          5  follow them around and make check marks. They told

          6  us, in four years we have had a million contacts

          7  with the public and in those million contacts with

          8  the public we took a firearm out once. Which means

          9  they have other means to deal with the issues at

         10  hand. It means that they do so effectively, which we

         11  commend them for.

         12                 But on the other hand, if you need to

         13  take the gun out once over the course of four years,

         14  then you probably, in the vast majority of cases,

         15  don't need the gun.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Right.

         17                 SERGEANT TUFFEY: Based on their self

         18  reporting.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: We are looking

         20  at the whole pattern. I mean, the gun was taken out

         21  once, but there was no bad result, crime was down. I

         22  mean it looks like the overall experience, you know,

         23  was improving.

         24                 SERGEANT TUFFEY: Isn't that a scary

         25  road to go down? I am just thinking about that.
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          2  Nothing bad happened, so then let's do more? That's

          3  a little --

          4                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: I am asking. You

          5  tell me.

          6                 SERGEANT TUFFEY: I think that that is

          7  a little risky. Just because nothing bad happened,

          8  we are talking about at this point nine officers

          9  having guns. If you increase that number from nine

         10  to somewhere over a thousand or somewhere in the

         11  neighborhood of a thousand, the likelihood of all of

         12  these other negative-type things happened, that

         13  happened to armed police people all over the

         14  country. For example, things like cross-fire,

         15  friendly fire, accidental discharges. What might not

         16  happen in the case of nine people, there is a much

         17  greater chance will happen in the case of 900

         18  people, or however many there are.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: With respect to

         20  your point about response time and that there can be

         21  a summon for other police officers, one of the

         22  factors is the speed with which other officers can

         23  in fact be summoned. The American College of

         24  Emergency Physicians states that the decision is

         25  influenced by the speedy police response to an
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          2  emergent call for help and how often violent

          3  incidents occur. Are you satisfied that response

          4  time is adequate and that the protocol is adequate?

          5  Because I understand the hospital police officers

          6  can't summon the police directly, they have to make

          7  an intermediate call and then that call summons the

          8  police. It seems that this is a little slow.

          9                 SERGEANT TUFFEY: Well, I have

         10  personal familiarity, as Councilman Robles, in his

         11  district with WoodHull, I have worked with Brooklyn

         12  North over there and I know that we were

         13  continuously attempting to maintain good

         14  communication with them.

         15                 Now, the fact that communication may

         16  need to be improved may be a valid concern. Does

         17  that necessary equate giving 900 people hand-guns? I

         18  don't think so.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay.

         20                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER HOWD: I would

         21  like to follow up --

         22                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Just please

         23  identify your name for the record, again,

         24  Lieutenant.

         25                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER HOWD: Lieutenant
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          2  Dennis Howd, the Office of Management, Analysis and

          3  Planning.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Please.

          5                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER HOWD: Just to

          6  follow up on your comment, when calls for service

          7  are made to the police, it is very unlikely that it

          8  is going to be a call for someone who is creating a

          9  risk of serious physical injury, more often than not

         10  it is a disorderly person, it is an incident that

         11  certainly would not require someone to be using a

         12  firearm. And I am sure in many incidents where the

         13  hospital police use physical force to restrain

         14  someone, the fact that they had no firearm meant no

         15  difference in their ability to perform the work. And

         16  that seems to be the critical difference that we are

         17  talking about here. It is someone who is creating a

         18  danger to someone's life in an emergency room or in

         19  a hospital situation, that a hospital policeman

         20  would even think to draw his weapon. And then the

         21  consequences of rounds going off in the hospital

         22  setting would just be so catastrophic that it is

         23  just unimaginable.

         24                 If you have, as Councilman Robles

         25  mentioned earlier, if you have someone who is
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          2  emotionally disturbed, perhaps more training in

          3  non-lethal weapons, as our emergency services have

          4  done over the last couple of years become more and

          5  more trained and resourceful in using these

          6  non-lethal weapons, because we don't want incidence

          7  of having to use firearms as a last resort. We want

          8  to keep that to a minimum even within the Police

          9  Department.

         10                 So, certainly in the hospital setting

         11  we don't want that at all.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: There are a

         13  number of incidents with respect to resisting arrest

         14  in hospitals, but there too you don't believe that

         15  having a firearm would facilitate making arrests of

         16  individuals?

         17                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER HOWD: No, because

         18  if an individual is resisting arrest just by using

         19  physical force, at that point a policeman or a

         20  hospital policeman is not justified in using deadly

         21  physical force. And if one draws a weapon, now in

         22  the course of this conflict you are raising the

         23  possibility that the individual who is resisting

         24  arrest can take the firearm and either shoot the

         25  hospital officer or some innocent victim within the
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          2  hospital. These are the situations we are looking to

          3  prevent.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: And my last

          5  question. Liability issues. There is always the risk

          6  that, you know, the City or HHC could be sued by a

          7  whole variety of people on the grounds that there is

          8  inadequate security because officers don't have

          9  firearms, hospital employees, physicians, other

         10  service providers, visitors, and the like; is this a

         11  risk that the absence of firearms would lead to

         12  liability on the ground that the City is not taking

         13  all appropriate precautions?

         14                 SERGEANT TUFFEY: Well, I think that

         15  the Law Department would be the most qualified

         16  agency to address that.

         17                 Generally speaking, liability goes on

         18  several factors, but one thing is how predictable is

         19  something? What steps were taken to avoid

         20  situations? And I think those are the kind of things

         21  the Law Department takes into consideration when

         22  they make an opinion on a certain policy.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Could you get

         24  back to me on that, after checking with the Law

         25  Department, as to whether they consider the absence
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          2  of a firearm, you know, potentially, having the

          3  potential to result in liability for the City?

          4                 SERGEANT TUFFEY: Certainly.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Councilman

          6  Archie Spigner and then Victor Robles.

          7                 Welcome, Mr. Spigner.

          8                 COUNCIL MEMBER SPIGNER: Thank you,

          9  Mr. Chairman.

         10                 Mr. Cirillo, you are the Chief

         11  Operating Officer or Vice President of Operations

         12  for the New York City Health and Hospitals

         13  Corporation, at what point in policy is it

         14  determined the need to call the New York City Police

         15  Department when you think that it has gone beyond

         16  the ability of your Police Department, unarmed, but

         17  well-trained, to take charge of a situation.

         18                 MR. CIRILLO: That is up to the

         19  Director of Security of the local hospital and his

         20  security force, his work force, to make that

         21  determination when the New York City Police

         22  Department should be called in.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER SPIGNER: And Sergeant

         24  Tuffey, is it 900 or 1,200, the number of hospital

         25  --
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          2                 SERGEANT TUFFEY: I believe it is

          3  1,200 -- well, I will get the number right here.

          4                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER HOWD: It is 850

          5  active on the payroll. Senior special officers and

          6  special officers.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER SPIGNER: Now, when the

          8  decision is made to call in the NYPD because it is a

          9  situation beyond the control of a hospital PD in the

         10  emergency room, what does the NYPD do with his

         11  weapon? Does he check it at the door, does he leave

         12  it in his car or does he bring it into the emergency

         13  room?

         14                 SERGEANT TUFFEY: Well, it depends on

         15  the situation. He will never, ever leave it in the

         16  car. That is absolutely totally against policy.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER SPIGNER: What does he

         18  do with it?

         19                 SERGEANT TUFFEY: Well, it depends on

         20  the situation.

         21                 First of all, if we are getting a

         22  call like that, we are already the beneficiaries of

         23  a lot of information. Professional law enforcement

         24  on the scene, HHC is telling us that they are in a

         25  situation where they feel there is either great risk
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          2  or potential problems, so we try to formulate a

          3  plan. We may attempt to get other officers on the

          4  scene.

          5                 As far as the weapon goes, we have a

          6  policy in place, if it is taking place in a psyche

          7  ward, we will probably check the weapon in all

          8  likelihood. If it is taking place elsewhere, we will

          9  set up a strategy. We may get a supervisor on the

         10  scene, and we will deploy personnel in a way that

         11  can address the situation.

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER SPIGNER: But nine out

         13  of ten times the police officer goes in with his

         14  weapon in his holster and he has to make the

         15  judgment call whether or not to use it.

         16                 SERGEANT TUFFEY: Right. But what I am

         17  saying is, what the police officer has at that time

         18  is prior information. You know, so that is a benefit

         19  that --

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER SPIGNER: I understand,

         21  Sergeant.

         22                 But experience is, when I go to a

         23  hospital emergency room, which I have to on

         24  occasion, I see police officers, you know, in and

         25  out of there, and every one that I see has his
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          2  weapon and they are all over the hospital, bringing

          3  prisoners in or dissolving domestic disputes which

          4  occur in the hospital, as well as in homes. At homes

          5  I can imagine that you personally know of

          6  experiences as a police officer where you were

          7  pretty dog-gone glad that you had a weapon in a

          8  domestic dispute between a husband and a wife or

          9  brother and a sister or a mother and a father. I

         10  mean, it's a judgment call as to whether or not you

         11  need the weapon. I have met with the men and women,

         12  the 850 men and women, some representatives of the

         13  force, and they have made a convincing argument to

         14  me, and I respect both of your professional

         15  judgments, but they are the ones on the front line.

         16  They are the ones who have the responsibility for

         17  providing for the safety, the security and the order

         18  of that hospital, of those hospitals, not only

         19  looking out for their own safety.

         20                 When I hear cases of police

         21  overreacting, I try to look at it very objectively,

         22  based a lot on what would I do in that situation,

         23  and how would I respond, how would I act. These are

         24  850 people every day who have that responsibility,

         25  and I have seen wild scenes in hospitals that in my
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          2  opinion were very frightening, were very

          3  frightening. And I have a lot of respect for the men

          4  and women who have to cope with those situations on

          5  a daily basis, and if they say that they feel the

          6  need for additional protection -- there was a time

          7  when the Housing Authority officers didn't have

          8  guns. They were a security force and there were

          9  other history examples of where we start out with an

         10  unarmed civilian force and we have to move into a

         11  higher level of protection and a higher level of

         12  order, and this may very well be one of those cases.

         13                 Is it a question of money?

         14                 SERGEANT TUFFEY: Well, before we go

         15  into that, I don't know if that is a rhetorical

         16  question or not.  I just want to reiterate what you

         17  said, as far as supporting and respecting the HHC

         18  police. Nobody here wants to come across as we don't

         19  respect what they do, and we don't appreciate the

         20  fact that they deal with tense and difficult

         21  situations, first and foremost that is true.

         22                 As Lieutenant mentioned, having the

         23  firearm won't necessarily give that person the

         24  authority to use that firearm in the vast majority

         25  of these cases --
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER SPIGNER: I don't want

          3  them to use it, Sergeant. I don't want them to use

          4  it either.

          5                 Excuse me. Go ahead.

          6                 SERGEANT TUFFEY: No, okay, you don't

          7  want them to use it? Go on.

          8                 COUNCIL MEMBER SPIGNER: I don't want

          9  you to use yours. I would hope that there would be

         10  no need, but I know that this is an every day

         11  occurrence in New York City in 1999, there are a

         12  large number of instances on a regular basis where

         13  there is a need for a law enforcement officer to

         14  have in his or her possession a firearm, a pistol.

         15                 SERGEANT TUFFEY: I am going to defer

         16  to my colleagues here in a moment. But I guess we

         17  have to look at a lot of factors. You seem to be

         18  making the NYPD and the HHC police somewhat

         19  analogous in their role. I think that although they

         20  are both in law enforcement, there are different

         21  missions to a large extent and you can't just say --

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER SPIGNER: I respect

         23  that, but there are conceivably situations and

         24  incidents where that fine distinction gets lost on

         25  the person who is committing the crime and on the
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          2  one who has to restrain or be the victim of a crime.

          3                 SERGEANT TUFFEY: Okay.

          4                 Did you want to say something?

          5                 MR. CIRILLO: Yes. If I could, Council

          6  member?

          7                 HHC is looking at all ways to keep

          8  its patient base, and as a matter of fact increase

          9  its patient base, and we feel that arming 850

         10  officers and having 850 officers with weapons at our

         11  facilities being the first people that a patient or

         12  a patient's family sees entering our doors may be

         13  detrimental to keeping our patient base or a portion

         14  of our patient base.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER SPIGNER: So then make

         16  them the last person they see.

         17                 MR. CIRILLO: The HHC security

         18  officers and the peace officers also act sometimes

         19  as patient navigators, assisting the patients and

         20  their families in moving around the hospital,

         21  coordinating movement throughout the hospital,

         22  maintaining order at the hospital. And we are in a

         23  very competitive environment and we are trying to

         24  keep our patients and we feel that that may have an

         25  adverse effect on our patient base.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you, Mr.

          3  Cirillo.

          4                 Councilman Victor Robles.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: I think I

          6  would like to perhaps walk through the scenario of

          7  when we started, where we are and where we are

          8  going. Because I think it is important, as we

          9  discuss this issue, because as far as for me, I was

         10  not chairman of the Health Committee, I am now, but

         11  I have been on this Committee since the day I came

         12  here to City Hall in 1985. And you know sometimes it

         13  is the old cliche, you know, you have rules of the

         14  game and then all of a sudden the rules get changed,

         15  and I want to make sure that we understand what the

         16  issue is.

         17                 First of all, the same issue is being

         18  raised today by both you, and I don't mean you

         19  individually, the Corporation and the Police

         20  Department, was raised when the issue came up to be

         21  about arming these officers with guns. And they were

         22  not worrying then about patients, they were not

         23  worrying about discharging, although they set, and

         24  not the patient so much, more on the Police

         25  Department, I heard the argument that is the same
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          2  thing. Well, let me say that this pilot project was

          3  initiated so that we could explore, we could see

          4  whether through proper training, similar to the NYPD

          5  and proper supervision, whether or not all of these

          6  arguments of why they should not be armed should not

          7  go forward.

          8                 And let me say that this started when

          9  Mayor David Dinkins was Mayor. But I must tell you

         10  that this project was extended under this current

         11  administration for the first term of their

         12  Administration. So, it is really under two

         13  administrations. And before this issue came to this

         14  Committee, because it was going nowhere, it was

         15  dealt with in my committee because allegedly this

         16  pilot project which was supposed to be for three

         17  years was into its fourth and fifth year.

         18                 And yet, the Police Department, that

         19  was supposed to have a report to evaluate whether

         20  they should or should not was not going anywhere.

         21                 So, I want to be clear. That if we

         22  are going to single out this group, then justify the

         23  Sheriffs of this City, justify the Tunnel and Bridge

         24  Authority, justify the New York City Housing

         25  Authority, which is now NYPD, and there are other
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          2  similar components that work not as strenuous

          3  situations, as these men and women. So I want to be

          4  clear on that issue.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Victor, can I

          6  ask a question?

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: Please.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Do you find that

          9  to be persuasive, that because other officers, like,

         10  you know, Triboro Bridge and Tunnel Authority

         11  officers have guns, that we should allow officers in

         12  hospitals to have guns?

         13                 SERGEANT TUFFEY: I think you look at

         14  other hospitals, you look at hospital settings, you

         15  don't necessary look at because someone else went

         16  this route --

         17                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: So what is the

         18  experience if we look at hospitals in Chicago, Los

         19  Angeles and others, I don't know, what is it?

         20                 SERGEANT TUFFEY: I am not aware of

         21  any hospitals that have them. We are conducting

         22  research as we go. Maybe if you want to tell me

         23  about some but --

         24                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: I don't. I am

         25  asking you a question. I am trying to learn here.
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          2                 SERGEANT TUFFEY: We looked at --

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: Mr. Chairman,

          4  if I may?

          5                 SERGEANT TUFFEY: We looked at this

          6  situation in the pilot project we were given, which

          7  we were invited to look at, but I am not so sure

          8  that the MOU calls for us, the Police Department, to

          9  do what the Councilman indicated we should be doing.

         10  But that is neither here nor there.

         11                 As far as why we are evaluating this,

         12  it wouldn't be wise, I will have the analyst talk

         13  more about it, but why are we going to look at

         14  bridges and tunnels to determine whether -- that's

         15  our question, we are going to look at places where

         16  there is densely populated areas.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: I am looking

         18  at bridges and tunnels for one reason, okay? And let

         19  me also say, I must say to you also, that Sanitation

         20  police officers who are sanitation workers, also

         21  when they become special patrolmen, they have peace

         22  officer status, and they too carry guns.

         23                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER HOWD: I am not

         24  saying that that is not true.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: Please, I want
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          2  to lead to something because it is proper not to ask

          3  the question whether they should, should not, but

          4  let's deal with how we came about this pilot project

          5  - and you know something? Give credit where credit

          6  is due. The fact is that over five years of this

          7  experiment, I believe it is one of the Police

          8  Department's criteria, because you do it yourself in

          9  your own Department, is that your hope is that those

         10  40,000 cops you have on the street will never have

         11  to pull their guns out. And if properly trained and

         12  properly supervised, the hope is they never have to

         13  pull their guns out. So, when you tell me, and in

         14  the testimony --

         15                 (applause).

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: Excuse me.

         17  Please, please.

         18                 You tell me in the testimony that

         19  after five years with proper training, and you all

         20  trained them on usage of those guns in how to use

         21  it, that only one incident took place and in that

         22  one incident there was no tragedy, should only say

         23  and commend them. But in the same spirit, I want to

         24  point out that if the issue is proper training,

         25  proper supervision, then let's deal with that.
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          2                 Second, if you are boasting upon the

          3  crime reduction, which we all celebrate, let me ask

          4  you, and I want to make sure I understood both HHC

          5  and the Police Department, what you said.

          6                 In your testimony you began by saying

          7  that in those precincts where these pilot programs

          8  were, that in those precincts that the reduction of

          9  crime, not only Citywide, because even the 90th

         10  precinct where you once came from, North Brooklyn,

         11  you know, and the 83rd Precincts, in those precincts

         12  the crime has gone down. And because the crime has

         13  gone down, at least I get the impression that it

         14  doesn't justify for them to continue with this --

         15  let me say mine and then you can come back and say

         16  whatever you want to say and then I am going to come

         17  back because that is why I am elected and I can sit

         18  here all day until hell freezes over, that is the

         19  advantage that I have.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Victor --

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: Please, Mr.

         22  Chairman. No, you are not rushing me. This is

         23  important --

         24                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: I'm not, but we

         25  may have to move and everybody else --
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: Then I will

          3  tell you what, I am ready to stop. Let's move

          4  downstairs, this issue is too important to be

          5  shifted like pawns.

          6                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: I agree. I

          7  didn't try to shift us.

          8                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: So, if the

          9  impression is that in those precincts because of the

         10  crime going down, that there is no need for them to

         11  carry guns, question: Are we then saying that the

         12  Police Department, based upon their own data which

         13  says that all precincts in the City of New York,

         14  crime has gone down, murder has gone down across the

         15  Board, are we going to be coming now like what do

         16  they call those in England, the "bobbies" who are

         17  walking around without guns because there is no need

         18  to carry guns because the crime has gone down; is

         19  that what you are saying?

         20                 SERGEANT TUFFEY: No, sir. And we

         21  never said that.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: Okay. So, to

         23  imply, because that is the impression I got.

         24                 SERGEANT TUFFEY: So you are making

         25  these analogous in other words? The NYPD and the
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          2  HHC?

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: Well, I am

          4  going by what you said.

          5                 SERGEANT TUFFEY: Yes, well, first of

          6  all, to back it up again to the place where you

          7  started, all we are saying, in the resolution I

          8  think there is either a misstatement or something to

          9  the effect of crime is on the rise. All we are

         10  saying is --

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: No, no, it

         12  says it is a decrease, and because it is going down

         13  --

         14                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: No, he's right.

         15                 SERGEANT TUFFEY: There was something

         16  in there that said that crime is on the rise.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: I agree with

         18  what you said. It doesn't.  It actually says -- take

         19  a look at it. Read it. It may be out of date.

         20                 SERGEANT TUFFEY: This is from the May

         21  13th, '98 Council statement on this resolution.

         22                 "Whereas, the level of violence in

         23  many neighborhoods serviced by the public hospitals

         24  in the City of New York remains at a historically

         25  high level" --
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: Okay, we can

          3  change that.

          4                 SERGEANT TUFFEY: Okay.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: Here is my

          6  point --

          7                 SERGEANT TUFFEY: Thank you.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: But that doesn't

          9  really go to the emphasis of what you are trying to

         10  do.

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: Yes, here is

         12  my point. My point is, if the position of the Police

         13  Department, because it is not only now, it seems

         14  that wherever we discuss crime, the number one

         15  factor -- and, again, don't get me wrong, I support

         16  the men and women, whoever reduced the crimes,

         17  including the community-based organizations that

         18  work with youth, including anyone else in the

         19  community, block associations civic groups,

         20  religious groups. You know, it is not just the

         21  Police Department who reduced crime --

         22                 SERGEANT TUFFEY: Absolutely.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: It is the

         24  community at large working with the Police

         25  Department.
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          2                 So, I commend everyone who has

          3  reduced crime, who does not like to live in the safe

          4  City and safe streets. However, my point is, if the

          5  measurement is solely upon the reduction of crime,

          6  then the question is -- well, not solely. If one of

          7  the criterias is reduction of crime, then the

          8  question is, is the NYPD either evaluating, not only

          9  the Police Department, any armed personnel within

         10  the City based upon the reduction of crime, and

         11  because of that perhaps reassess whether they should

         12  -- and I am not referring to another Police

         13  Department, I am referring to the Sanitation police

         14  officers, I am talking about the sheriffs, I am

         15  talking about anyone else, including bridge and

         16  tunnel authority, who by the way, let me suggest,

         17  which I am perfectly willing to do, like the bridge

         18  and tunnel authority, since this is the art of

         19  compromise, I didn't say they should be armed in the

         20  hospitals, Mr. Chairman, I agree with you about

         21  safety, but I must tell you that cops do come into

         22  your emergency room with their guns, and it is close

         23  to proximity, and I have seen them take action too,

         24  which place not only the patients, the staff and

         25  everybody under the sun, because I visit WoodHull
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          2  Hospital at 3:00 in the morning on a weekend and I

          3  am going to tell you justifiably taken action

          4  because they have to.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Victor, would

          6  you sharpen your question. That's not the resolution

          7  before us, dealing with the Triborough Bridge and

          8  Tunnel Authority, nor is it taking -- do we have the

          9  power to take weapons away from authorities that

         10  already have the capacity to have weapons, and that

         11  may be another resolution you want to introduce.

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: I am trying to

         13  point out that there are current City agencies that

         14  were given the right to bear arms --

         15                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: We understand

         16  that.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: Based upon an

         18  administrative decision by the Commissioner of the

         19  Agency, not necessarily like the Bridge and Tunnel,

         20  which is what they did was go directly to Albany and

         21  got the legislature to pass it regardless of who

         22  said no.

         23                 I am just pointing out, if I am going

         24  to hear, not only as a member of this Committee, but

         25  as chairman of the Health Committee, which I oversee
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          2  HHC, and if we are so concerned about the patients

          3  of our hospitals because of whether we are going to

          4  gain or lose patients and money, I have a problem

          5  with that in terms of I believe in public safety,

          6  first of all. I am concerned, let me just say this

          7  and I wish you would address it; does these hospital

          8  police officers in policing, like WoodHull Hospital,

          9  see I know WoodHull -- you know, we have parking

         10  facilities within the building that anyone could go

         11  in there during the day, at nighttime -- does these

         12  police officers or men and women who do the policing

         13  who go in and actually secure the place, do they go

         14  in a team? Do they go singly? Do we have enough

         15  officers, because I know in WoodHull we don't, which

         16  could really cover and police the facility?

         17                 So, all I am saying to you is the

         18  following: If the issue is the guns and proper

         19  training and proper supervision, then let's discuss

         20  that issue, which has nothing to do with whether

         21  they are in an emergency room, or in a hallway.

         22  Because like my colleague pointed out, there is many

         23  occasions in domestic violences, where a police

         24  officer has to take action within a closed

         25  environment, and several things have happened, and

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            50

          1  COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC SAFETY

          2  because of that those police officers have not been

          3  restricted of bearing arms. The issue here is

          4  whether they are professional and trained enough to

          5  be able to carry those weapons. That is what the

          6  pilot project was supposed to do, and yet I don't

          7  hear anyone addressing the project, other than

          8  saying crime down, in the five years only one

          9  incident, and thank God no one pulled their guns --

         10                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay, let him

         11  address it.

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: I think that

         13  should be a plus not a minus.

         14                 SERGEANT TUFFEY: We agree that it is

         15  a plus, that no one was forced to draw their guns

         16  and that they used appropriate judgment in those

         17  millions of contacts

         18  .

         19                 If you want to talk about the pilot

         20  project, we have no problem talking about it. My

         21  colleague is the one who for the Police Department

         22  reviewed it. We can go into it in greater detail if

         23  you like. You know, i don't know if this group of

         24  people wants to be analyzed on this one instance. We

         25  can talk about that for a few minutes.
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          2                 But where we started was, we are not

          3  out there saying because crime is down they

          4  shouldn't have it, but we want to correct it that

          5  one of the reasons that the project was initiated, I

          6  believe anyway, is that crime is up everywhere,

          7  therefore let's get the program in the hospitals.

          8  So, one point we want to address is that now, unlike

          9  1991, crime is not up. It is down. So that is one

         10  factor.

         11                 We are not saying that is the only

         12  factor as to why they shouldn't have firearms, okay?

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: My last

         14  statement, if I may, Mr. Chairman, is the following

         15  --

         16                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Can I just make

         17  one point? Again, personally I don't think the most

         18  relevant thing is the general crime data is of crime

         19  in the City. What you should do I think, if you want

         20  to make your case, is give us the data with respect

         21  to crime in the hospitals, and what that shows, and

         22  whether there is a need.

         23                 SERGEANT TUFFEY: This gentleman will

         24  give you --

         25                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: You said you
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          2  would give it to us.

          3                 SERGEANT TUFFEY: And in the instance

          4  he was talking of, the one he gave you was

          5  indicative of this 40 some odd percent drop.

          6                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: That's a

          7  conclusory statement. If you give us the data that

          8  establishes your view that crime is significantly

          9  down in the hospitals.

         10                 SERGEANT TUFFEY: Okay.

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: My last point,

         12  I may be a lame duck but not a dead duck, I will be

         13  here until the Year 2001. I want to, for the record,

         14  for this Committee, if you are still chair, Mr.

         15  Chairman, and I am still here, when the traffic

         16  agents who are now in the Police Department, because

         17  recently through exposure they have been assaulted

         18  and what have you, I want to see what the different

         19  excuses are for them not to be allowed to carry

         20  guns. I only hope that it comes before the three

         21  years is up because I am going to remind you about

         22  the discussion, especially the Police Department.

         23                 Thank you.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you.

         25                 But I take it, your point is that
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          2  hospitals are somewhat unique and there are special

          3  risks about carrying guns in the hospitals that

          4  differentiate from the other groups that Councilman

          5  Robles is referring to. I mean, whatever the case,

          6  pro or con, for the Sanitation police, the

          7  Triborough Bridge, the Traffic Enforcement Agents,

          8  you have used are different from the hospital; isn't

          9  that right?

         10                 SERGEANT TUFFEY: That's correct, sir.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Councilman

         12  Martin Golden, who has a lot experience in this

         13  area, he is a former police officer.

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Thank you, Mr.

         15  Chair.

         16                 Good morning, gentlemen.

         17                 MR. CIRILLO: Good morning.

         18                 SERGEANT TUFFEY: Good morning.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: I appreciate

         20  my colleagues trying to do a tough job here, and I

         21  appreciate the HHC and the Police Department trying

         22  to get a purpose, a goal, a mission, to be able to

         23  carry guns and I think the study that has been done

         24  over the period of time, I believe it is very

         25  simple, the pilot program has been studied and I
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          2  believe it is to be terminated; am I correct?

          3                 SERGEANT TUFFEY: That is our

          4  recommendation.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: That's your

          6  recommendation, okay.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: What was your

          8  question? I am sorry.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: The pilot

         10  project to be terminated is the recommendation that

         11  has been made by the NYPD, and that is what pilot

         12  programs are all about. Pilot programs are to study

         13  to see if they work or if they don't work, the need,

         14  if there is a need, and then to proceed either with

         15  or without and this was a decision made after a

         16  study about need and the recommendation is to

         17  terminate, correct?

         18                 SERGEANT TUFFEY: Yes.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: The number of

         20  gun holders today in the City of New York, I am

         21  guessing about 38,000 New York City police officers,

         22  somewhere in the category of 40,000 to 50,000

         23  private holes, full carries out on the street,

         24  somewhere in the category between -- and this is a

         25  guess, there is about 95 to 135,000, and I believe
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          2  that is from the reports -- we had a hearing here

          3  about six months ago, five months ago on carries and

          4  the New York City Police Department, under the

          5  direction of the Mayor as well, are looking to

          6  downsize the amount of carries and the reasons for

          7  those downsizing of carries is because of accidental

          8  discharges, guns being lose, guns being stolen

          9  through burglary and through robberies, so they are

         10  making a good decision.

         11                 You are basing your study over a

         12  period of time how has crime has dropped 50 percent

         13  in the City of New York, how homicides are down from

         14  2,000 down to 600, and you are basing that, as well

         15  as other information, on your official

         16  recommendation that this program be terminated,

         17  correct?

         18                 SERGEANT TUFFEY: That's correct.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: What is the

         20  NYPD period for a New York City police officer for

         21  its training, not only complete academy training but

         22  as well as its training in the use of firearms?

         23                 SERGEANT TUFFEY: Well, the complete

         24  training program, the six months in the Academy and

         25  then there is, after they graduate from the Academy
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          2  they have training on the precinct level, a total of

          3  nine months. And they were on probation for up to

          4  two years after they become police officers.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: And what is

          6  the period of the firearm training?

          7                 SERGEANT TUFFEY: I believe it is

          8  approximately 15 full days of training.

          9                 If I could just address that training

         10  topic for a moment.

         11                 That 15 days that they get,

         12  approximately 15 days is solely dedicated to

         13  firearms training. However, from the moment these

         14  police candidates become police officers and walk

         15  into the academy and throughout the 20-year career,

         16  they are continuously trained and continuously given

         17  information on safeguarding the firearm, on dealing

         18  with firearm situations, they are in an environment,

         19  in a police environment where they are constantly

         20  given training. The mission of the Police Department

         21  is to provide public safety and one of our key

         22  topics is obviously firearms.

         23                 So, although actual training is

         24  perhaps 15 days and then three days every year, I am

         25  not exactly sure the amount of time, different guns
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          2  require different amounts of training, but the

          3  bottom line being that the training is formal and

          4  then there is also informal training that you get

          5  from being in a 38,000 Police Department that is

          6  continuously ongoing.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: The reason I

          8  am pointing to that training is because as a retired

          9  New York City police officer, I recognize the

         10  training and it was comprehensive, it included, like

         11  you have pointed out here, classroom hours, as well

         12  as the 15 days, and it is something that is bred

         13  into you over, the time I was on the Police

         14  Department it was a year and today it is up to 18

         15  months. But it is imperative that you knew what you

         16  were doing with the use of firearms and the

         17  comprehensive training resonated with each one of

         18  those at that time much lower New York City Police

         19  Department, 18,000. Today we are dealing with 38,000

         20  police officers, probably the largest police force

         21  in the world as it is based per capita.

         22                 The reporting of crime in the

         23  hospitals or the reporting the use of the firearms,

         24  how has that been? Has that been within a timely

         25  fashion?
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          2                 MR. CIRILLO: The reporting is

          3  generally decentralized. It doesn't report to

          4  central office anymore, each hospital police unit

          5  reports to the director of security at each hospital

          6  and the executive director, and/or senior network

          7  vice president of that particular facility or

          8  network.

          9                 So that monthly reports are filed as

         10  to the number of felonies, misdemeanors, violations,

         11  summonses issued and so on by each facility. But the

         12  crime or the reported crime for each network or

         13  facility within the network is the responsibility of

         14  the network senior vice president to manage and

         15  monitor.

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Okay. And the

         17  IG is notified on a regular basis, on a week to

         18  week, month to month? How is the IG notified?

         19                 MR. CIRILLO: The IG gets copies of

         20  the reports I believe.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: There was some

         22  report of a two week, before the IG even found out

         23  about the --

         24                 MR. CIRILLO: That was in the one

         25  incident where the gun was drawn in August of '94.
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          2  It is my belief in reading the Police Department's

          3  analysis, that the IG was reported 14 days, 12 to 14

          4  days after the weapon was drawn.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Okay, thank

          6  you.

          7                 I think my last question, I just have

          8  one more question and then I will move on, I again

          9  sympathize with my colleagues as to giving officers

         10  the right to given them guns and police officer

         11  status eventually in the hospitals, HHC, but I am

         12  sure that we are not going to at this stage look at

         13  giving, because the TBTA or the Transit which is now

         14  part of the New York City Police Department, or the

         15  Sanitation police, as a reason to give guns to other

         16  units within the City of New York, such as are we

         17  going to go next to museums or to aquariums or

         18  further to parks, or are we going to go to the

         19  Business Improvement Districts because they are a

         20  function of the City of New York, give them their

         21  own police force, or we go a step further, if bo

         22  diddily, a retired New York City police detective

         23  and a head of a security firm, if he upstages and

         24  gets a large force for supermarket chains or for

         25  movie theaters, that may have a connection with the
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          2  City of New York, do we go a step further and issue

          3  them the carry permits.

          4                 I believe that we cannot go on and

          5  continue to give out gun permits in the City of New

          6  York because of the volume of the people that live

          7  here, seven and a half million people, and

          8  accidental discharges are probably more common today

          9  than they were years ago because of the change in

         10  the type of the weapon that we now use in the New

         11  York City area. So, I think it was a wise decision

         12  by yourselves to terminate this pilot program and to

         13  move on, and I think that is an appropriate

         14  decision. I thank you.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you,

         16  Councilman Golden.

         17                 We have been asked to move this

         18  hearing downstairs to the Red Room. We thank you for

         19  your testimony, it is concluded now.

         20                 Please follow up. We urge that you

         21  get a copy of this report so that you can comment on

         22  it and give us any further data.

         23                 We will continue with two different

         24  panels downstairs. The next one will be comprised of

         25  the union representatives, Carl Haynes, Greg
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          2  Tarpinian and Pete Gutierrez. And then we will have

          3  a panel comprised of HHC police officers.

          4                 Thank you.

          5                 (Recess taken.)

          6                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay, we will

          7  now move on to representatives of the union and in a

          8  panel. Is Carl Haynes here? Yes, Carl. And Greg

          9  Tarpinian, and Pete Gutierrez --

         10                 MS. STRIKER: It is Pat Striker, he is

         11  on the next panel.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: I see, he is on

         13  the next panel. Oh, I see. We know who Pat is, okay.

         14                 Mr. Haynes.

         15                 MR. HAYNES: Good morning.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Good morning.

         17                 MR. HAYNES: I am Carl Haynes,

         18  President of the Teamsters Local 237, and I am here

         19  this morning on behalf of our members, the Health

         20  and Hospital Corporation Police Officers, who

         21  protect patients, families, hospital staff and

         22  property in New York City public hospitals.

         23                 The issue I wish to address is the

         24  provision of firearms to those officers who have the

         25  same responsibilities as NYPD officers.
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          2                 It is ironic that much, in much safer

          3  times through the late 1960s New York public

          4  hospitals were patrolled by armed New York City

          5  police officers. Then the City instituted a change.

          6  The armed police officers were removed and all of

          7  our officers were put in place without weapons. Our

          8  members have been asked to perform the same duties

          9  in more violent times than the NYPD in the early

         10  sixties.

         11                 By 1993, a large increase in the

         12  number of guns and other weapons confiscated on

         13  hospital properties, as well as increases in violent

         14  incidents in New York public hospitals led to the

         15  Health and Hospitals Corporation Police Officers

         16  Firearms Pilot Program. In two hospitals, Kings

         17  County Hospital Center in Brooklyn, and Lincoln

         18  Hospital in the Bronx, 12 officers were given

         19  background checks and trained with guns.

         20                 The success of the program is

         21  evidenced by the few number of times our members

         22  have drawn their weapons, and in an ability to

         23  diffuse violent situations by just calling attention

         24  to their possession.

         25                 However, the pilot program was
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          2  implemented by licensing guns to particular

          3  officers. When those officers retired or left

          4  service, their guns left with them. Those hospitals

          5  in the pilot program again began to feel the strain

          6  of having officers equipped only with nightsticks to

          7  protect patients and staff from the increasing gang

          8  violence and the day-to-day disorder that occurs in

          9  public hospitals.

         10                 Local 237 has introduced legislation

         11  to arm hospital police officers. Of course, we take

         12  into consideration that training and screening will

         13  be done. We need the New York City Council support

         14  to help legislation pass with the resolution

         15  affirming endorsement.

         16                 We are asking you to pass Resolution

         17  257 in Committee and to support the resolution when

         18  it goes before the whole Council. We are submitting

         19  to you a study conducted by the Labor Research

         20  Association, which together with the personal

         21  testimony you will hear, will convince you that

         22  hospital police officers are required to perform the

         23  same duties as the New York City Police Department

         24  officers, in extremely stressful situations and

         25  often against armed perpetrators with only the
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          2  protection of a nightstick.

          3                 We were therefore shocked and

          4  dismayed when Commissioner Howard Safir, referring

          5  to the pilot program, issued a two-page report in

          6  June that concluded that the threat in which

          7  hospital police are exposed does not warrant

          8  continuing to arm them. The Administration's

          9  reasoning for this was the crime rate has dropped in

         10  the City and there has been only one incidence where

         11  armed hospital police officers have drawn their

         12  firearms. Our members feel proud of the fact that

         13  they have rarely been forced to draw their weapons.

         14  It shows good sense, it shows restraint, and the

         15  ability to use the mere presence of their guns as a

         16  deterrent to violence.

         17                 Before some of our members describe

         18  their own experiences, I would like to summarize

         19  some of the findings of our report, which show the

         20  daily exposure to dangerous situations that our

         21  officers confront.

         22                 Domestic violence victims come

         23  through our doors, and sometimes angry partners

         24  follow looking for them. Gang members with gunshot

         25  wounds are rushed to our emergency rooms, and it is
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          2  not unusual for the people who inflicted the wounds

          3  to come there to finish the job.

          4                 Children have been removed from their

          5  parents, the come to our pediatric wards, and it is

          6  in our office that the patients are told they no

          7  longer have custody. Officers are expected to

          8  protect children, patients, doctors and staff who

          9  have been threatened by patients or family members

         10  and make arrests when necessary.

         11                 Our members also are expected to

         12  escort staff responsible for transporting controlled

         13  substances, such as methadone, or large amounts of

         14  cash, or equivalent, such as tokens or MetroCards.

         15  Additionally, they escort staff who have been

         16  threatened with physical violence to their cars or

         17  trains, to transport people in custody to the

         18  nearest police precinct, and help Correction

         19  officers oversee patients in Correctional wards.

         20                 And let me just pause for a second to

         21  say that FBI agents, Police Department, Correction

         22  Department, Sheriff, all enter our buildings on a

         23  regular basis armed and never leave them at a place.

         24                 Every other institution bring their

         25  guns right into the emergency room, and I would like
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          2  to underline that fact. There is no requirement for

          3  them to check it at the door.

          4                 Hospital police officers are skilled

          5  and committed, but the people they protect are

          6  placed in dangerous situations because they have no

          7  means of a deterrent but their wits, their bodies

          8  and their nightsticks.

          9                 With these facts in mind, I urge you

         10  to pass Resolution 257, and I hope the testimony of

         11  the officers in the next panel will help you to

         12  decide to support us.

         13                 Thank you so much for the

         14  opportunity.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you very

         16  much for that strong statement in support of your

         17  officers, Mr. Haynes.

         18                 Mr. Tarpinian.

         19                 MR. TARPINIAN: Yes, my name is Greg

         20  Tarpinian, I am the Executive Director of Labor

         21  Research Association.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Let me just say

         23  before you begin, we have also been joined by

         24  Councilman Stanley Michels, Councilwoman Juanita

         25  Watkins.
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          2                 MR. TARPINIAN: We are a

          3  not-for-profit research group that was retained by

          4  the local to do a survey. We were retained to do a

          5  study based on I should say limited data from the

          6  HHC, the condition in the HHC hospitals, as well as

          7  to do a national survey of the use of arms.

          8                 What I would like to do, you have the

          9  report in front of you, I don't want to read the

         10  report. What I would like to do is deal with a

         11  couple of the issues that came up this morning in

         12  light of our report.

         13                 First, let me say, however, that the

         14  report includes analysis of security issues at large

         15  hospitals in New York and around the country, an

         16  overview of security issues at New York City's

         17  Health and Hospitals Corporation hospitals, a survey

         18  of security practices at major hospitals and

         19  systems, including the VA system, which I want to

         20  speak about this morning, and profiles of several

         21  New York Public Hospitals based on statements from

         22  Local 237 members.

         23                 Now, in the earlier testimony, I

         24  believe it was the representative from the NYPD,

         25  discussed the question of a needs assessment and
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          2  risks and so on and so forth. One thing notably

          3  absent both from the report and from the pilot

          4  project, as well as from the testimony, and that is

          5  the experience of the police officers in terms of

          6  the need. And because a gun was drawn once does not

          7  mean that there was no need for guns. And I think

          8  that the number of people here today, and I am sure

          9  they are all chomping at the bit wanting to get

         10  their piece and I will try to keep it short, but the

         11  analysis that was provided was obviously inadequate.

         12  A needs assessment on this question would have to

         13  take into account the interests and the experience

         14  of the police officers themselves, we have not heard

         15  any of that.

         16                 Secondly, when there was a discussion

         17  of the decline in crime, it was stated as though

         18  there was evidence that there was a decline in crime

         19  in HHC hospitals. Now, once piece of data, I just

         20  want to bring this to your attention, one piece of

         21  data in that earlier testimony spoke specifically

         22  about crime in HHC hospitals, except a gross number

         23  in the two pilot hospitals.

         24                 Now, the reason I raise that is

         25  because in trying to conduct this study, we

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            69

          1  COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC SAFETY

          2  contacted HHC and we found that HHC has not

          3  collected crime data since 1993. That is a very

          4  important point, and I think it is something that

          5  needs to be investigated as to why.

          6                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: A point of

          7  information, we did raise that point, though, and

          8  made the same assertion and asked them for that

          9  data.

         10                 MR. TARPINIAN: And they do not have

         11  it.

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: Point of

         13  information?

         14                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Councilman

         15  Michels.

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: Are we

         17  talking about violent crime? Because crime

         18  constitutes a lot of --

         19                 MR. TARPINIAN: We are talking about

         20  all crimes.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: What we are

         22  concerned about is violent crimes. Crimes that they

         23  would need weapons.

         24                 MR. TARPINIAN: Well, it's not clear,

         25  you know, that threshold is --
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: We didn't get

          3  any crime data.

          4                 MR. TARPINIAN: That crime which was

          5  recorded to police precincts is the crime that we

          6  know about. We do not know about what goes on

          7  actually in the hospitals except for anecdotal

          8  information.

          9                 Now, the HHC has a decentralized

         10  record keeping practice which makes it difficult to

         11  track crime. But let me just say this: It doesn't

         12  matter. The issue is here is not whether crime is up

         13  or down. That is not what we are debating.

         14                 Let's accept for a moment that the

         15  data of the City as a whole is reflected in the

         16  hospitals, that does not then equate to a lack of

         17  need, okay, so that gets again to the need

         18  assessment.

         19                 Now, HHC entrusts the lives of

         20  hospital patients, visitors and employees to its

         21  hospital police officers. We estimate, based on the

         22  late '93 data, if we extrapolate, and we could bring

         23  it down based on the reduction in crime, but we

         24  estimate that these officers answer more than

         25  100,000 calls a year for assistance in incidents
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          2  that include homicide, rape, assault, robbery,

          3  substance abuse, harassment, disorderly conduct and

          4  larceny, 100,000 incidents.

          5                 In many cases they are dealing with

          6  people who are high on drugs or enraged over what

          7  they see as inadequate treatment. In other cases

          8  they face gang members and drug lords who bring

          9  their business into the hospitals.

         10                 Nearly 1 million emergencies are

         11  handled in HHC emergency rooms each year. Patients

         12  make about 4.8 million ambulatory care visits to HHC

         13  facilities. HHC is also the largest provider of

         14  psychiatric services in New York City. In addition,

         15  it provides correctional health service to 130,000

         16  prisoners.

         17                 Because they are solely responsible

         18  for keeping the peace in hospitals located in some

         19  of New York's toughest neighborhoods, they confront

         20  the same violence that NYPD police officers

         21  confront.

         22                 Now, I don't know if we have a

         23  blow-up of two police officers. One is an NYPD

         24  officer, and the other is an HHC officer. And I defy

         25  anybody, I think if we take a random poll here it
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          2  will probably come down the middle as to who the

          3  NYPD officer is and who the HHC officer is.

          4                 Now, what is the point in this? The

          5  point of this exercise is to show that when a

          6  violent person goes into a hospital, he or she does

          7  not distinguish that this is a hospital police

          8  officer, or an NYPD police officer. What they see is

          9  a police officer. And they therefore take -- they

         10  make that assessment.

         11                 The problem we have is that these

         12  officers don't have guns. And they will speak from

         13  their point of view on what a needs assessment would

         14  look like.

         15                 Now, as far as what is going on in

         16  the nation, it is unfortunate that the

         17  representative of NYPD did not know the facts, but

         18  the reality of the matter is, and we document it in

         19  the report on page 12, that firearms policies at

         20  large hospitals nationwide and we have a list, and

         21  you will see that public hospitals and large

         22  hospitals in urban areas, smaller urban areas,

         23  possibly urban areas with less crime than New York

         24  City, their officers carry guns.

         25                 Now, the most important I think pilot
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          2  project, and not to down play --

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: Can I just ask

          4  something quickly?

          5                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Yes.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: Are these

          7  hospitals public or voluntary?

          8                 MR. TARPINIAN: Some are public and

          9  some are voluntary. The bulk of them are public.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: Okay.

         11                 MR. TARPINIAN: Now, the biggest pilot

         12  project that we have come across, and a pilot

         13  project which has resulted in the arming of police

         14  officers, is the Veteran Affairs Administration

         15  Hospitals. And I would argue that of any system that

         16  is probably closest to the HHC, both in its size,

         17  its magnitude, as well as the kinds of neighborhoods

         18  they are located in and so on and so forth.

         19                 The result of that pilot program is

         20  that the DA will begin to fully arm their officers.

         21  The reason for the pilot program was that three

         22  officers were killed in two separate incidents in

         23  the late eighties and early nineties.

         24                 In one incident a hospital police

         25  officer was shot down and killed while operating a
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          2  metal detector in the VA Hospital in the Bronx. That

          3  was one of the predicates.

          4                 The pilot project armed all

          5  qualifying officers in six facilities and was then

          6  expanded to arm officers at 12 facilities. The

          7  universe is bigger, more people involved. Qualifying

          8  officers include all officers who passed

          9  psychological screening and background checks and

         10  complete the firearms training program.

         11                 Most officers in the 12 facilities

         12  have qualified and are armed. In February '98, the

         13  VA conducted a final review of the pilot project,

         14  including surveys of hospital employees, patients

         15  and police officers. These surveys indicated a

         16  positive response to the program from each of these

         17  groups.

         18                 According to William Harper, Director

         19  of Police and Security Affairs for the VA, the pilot

         20  program is considered to be a success, the VA is now

         21  proceeding in the process gradually arming police

         22  officers at all VA facilities.

         23                 Mr. Harper stressed that the

         24  philosophy of the firearms program is that hospital

         25  police officers' primary duty is to prevent crime,
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          2  and that the best way to do this is to provide

          3  uniformed officers who are properly equipped and

          4  have the competence necessary to confront suspects.

          5  That is the key area in the needs assessment, do

          6  they have the confidence to confront suspects?

          7                 The pilot program demonstrated that

          8  officers are more willing to deal with potentially

          9  dangerous situations, such as car stops, when they

         10  are armed. They emphasized that the real purpose of

         11  the firearm program is to allow officers to have the

         12  confidence they need to perform in an optimal

         13  manner.

         14                 Now, the issue of discharge of

         15  firearms, the potential for that, the potential for

         16  a firearm to be taken out of a holster and so forth,

         17  that was dealt with directly in the VA pilot

         18  program. The VHA officers are equipped with Baretta

         19  double action firearms, which are specifically

         20  designed for safety. They are also provided with a

         21  special three level, threat level three holster that

         22  makes it virtually impossible for anyone to take a

         23  gun from the officer.

         24                 The guns are modified so that the

         25  officer can disengage the magazine when entering an
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          2  area where loaded weapons are not allowed.

          3                 Mr. Harper, the Director of Security

          4  at the VA, says that the VA program has demonstrated

          5  that the right equipment could provide a balance of

          6  safety and protection.  The VA had no reports of

          7  negative incidences involving hospital police

          8  officers with firearms.

          9                 That concludes my statement this

         10  morning. If you have any questions, I would be glad

         11  to answer them.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: It would be

         13  helpful if you could give us a copy of your

         14  statement.

         15                 MR. TARPINIAN: Yes.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Not necessarily

         17  at this moment, but if you can redact it and send it

         18  to us.

         19                 MS. STRIKER: In the interest of time,

         20  I think that what I had hoped to say really wouldn't

         21  add to what has already been said, so I would just

         22  waive anything.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you.

         24                 Okay, questions for this panel.

         25                 Mr. Tarpinian, can you tell us, who
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          2  is the Labor Research Association?

          3                 MR. TARPINIAN: The Labor Research

          4  Association is a 70-year-old organization that

          5  provides research and economic analysis for labor

          6  unions primarily in New York City.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Can you tell us

          8  a little bit about the membership of the

          9  Association?

         10                 MR. TARPINIAN: We are a consulting

         11  group primarily. We have economists, we have a

         12  full-time staff of 15, including economists and

         13  public policy analysts.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: You are

         15  not-for-profit, are you?

         16                 MR. TARPINIAN: Yes, we are.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: You are

         18  not-for-profit.

         19                 MR. TARPINIAN: Yes, we are.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Meaning what

         21  exactly not-for-profit? Basically what do you mean

         22  by not-for-profit?

         23                 MR. TARPINIAN: Meaning that we don't

         24  make a profit, we are a 501C3 organization.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: But the
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          2  individual economists and all the people on the

          3  staff --

          4                 MR. TARPINIAN: Are paid.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Are paid.

          6                 MR. TARPINIAN: They are paid salaries

          7  so they can eat, right.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: That being the

          9  case, it is questionable what does one mean by

         10  not-for-profit in that context?

         11                 MR. TARPINIAN: It's always a

         12  question.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Right.

         14                 MR. TARPINIAN: Sometimes it's the

         15  best way to make a profit if you seem to be

         16  non-for-profit --

         17                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: If you seem to

         18  be non-for-profit, I agree.

         19                 Okay, we have just gotten your study

         20  now. I got a draft on Friday, so I have to, we have

         21  to, you know, review your study. But preliminarily,

         22  do you have data in here from the HHC hospitals or

         23  likely Administration, are they sort of more

         24  general?

         25                 MR. TARPINIAN: No, no. We have

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            79

          1  COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC SAFETY

          2  specific data through '93.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: But the pilot is

          4  subsequent to that.

          5                 MR. TARPINIAN: Specific data through

          6  '93, which is when -- we did not have time series

          7  data. We found it very, very difficult, we were

          8  really stonewalled by the HHC in seeking data and

          9  requesting data and so forth, and then we found that

         10  actually the data was no longer collected, which I

         11  think is an important issue.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: I see. Why do

         13  you think the data was not collected during the

         14  pilot program?

         15                 MR. TARPINIAN: I have no idea, you

         16  will have to ask them that.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: The pilot

         18  project was supposed to be for three years, it went

         19  for almost five, six years.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: I am saying it

         21  would still be good to collect it.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: There was no

         23  commitment by HHC and the Police Department.

         24                 MR. TARPINIAN: For example, we would

         25  like -- I mean, the officers that will testify will
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          2  testify of bodily injury on the part of officers.

          3  And the question that we would like to see, we would

          4  like to do some kind of an analysis of physical

          5  assault on police officers in the HHC hospitals, and

          6  we have been unable to get any of that data.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Is your basic

          8  contention that this is important for the protection

          9  of the officers? Is that the basic point?

         10                 MR. TARPINIAN: There are a lot of

         11  issues, that being one of them, yes. But you will

         12  hear directly from them.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: I mean, but

         14  having studied this and done the research --

         15                 MR. TARPINIAN: The officers are

         16  subjected every day, day in and day out, to violent

         17  confrontations. It is a testament to their skill and

         18  their expertise and their training that they are

         19  able to deal with that job.

         20                 About one-third of these officers,

         21  anecdotally we come up with about one-third are out

         22  on disability for worker's comp at any one time.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: What about the

         24  point that the Administration said, that they

         25  thought there would be risk to the population at
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          2  large in the hospitals, patients, visitors, doctors?

          3                 MR. TARPINIAN: Well, I mean if

          4  anything the pilot program suggests that that risk

          5  is minimal, number one.

          6                 Number two, if we looked at a more

          7  extensive pilot program, the VA program, we see that

          8  the risk is absolutely zero and a much more

          9  expansive program. You know, we should look at the

         10  number of incidents where police officers have

         11  harmed people with their guns. I don't know of any

         12  in the hospitals.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: But there are

         14  incidents from time to time where that happens in

         15  the general population.

         16                 MR. TARPINIAN: True, and one would

         17  not argue that the NYPD therefore should not carry

         18  guns.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: One might

         20  conclude that within the limited confines of the

         21  hospital, the risks of having the guns, you know,

         22  may outweigh the benefits.

         23                 MR. TARPINIAN: That may be true if

         24  you define limited confines as simply being inside

         25  the hospital. But these officers do much more than
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          2  that. They are in the hospital, they are

          3  transporting prisoners outside of the hospital, they

          4  are patrolling the hospital grounds, the campus of

          5  the hospital. They are in the very same

          6  neighborhoods, exposed to the very same risk that

          7  the NYPD is.

          8                 MS. STRIKER: I just want to interject

          9  something, if I may, that I am told that the reason

         10  the data wasn't collected perhaps is because they

         11  eliminated the position of the person who oversaw

         12  the data collection, just for your information. That

         13  job was eliminated.

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: Well, the fact

         15  is, Mr. Chairman, that when there was an agreement

         16  to move on this pilot, that was just a neutral

         17  understanding. There was not a real commitment to

         18  follow through. Because of under David Dinkins

         19  Administration, if there was a real commitment, then

         20  this project was supposed to be for three years -- I

         21  am telling you, Mr. Chairman, this is the Mayor's

         22  second term, so you are talking about four years

         23  plus, so you are really talking about something like

         24  six, seven years, and that is why I wanted to make

         25  sure people understand, I mean, it's amazing how we
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          2  got a pilot project. And all the things they were

          3  saying when that happened, they are now embarrassed,

          4  because, number one, I repeat, maybe two hospitals,

          5  maybe nine police officers, but the fact is that in

          6  over seven years only once one of those nine

          7  officers pulled out his weapon and did not discharge

          8  it.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: We heard that.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: Well, that's

         11  important.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: It is important,

         13  but, you know, we got that point.

         14                 Okay, those were my questions. Why

         15  don't we start with Councilman Michels.

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: Sorry, I was

         17  late, I had a previous situation, but I am extremely

         18  interested in this issue. I am coming from the point

         19  of view is you have to show me. It is New York City

         20  and you have to show me why there is a need for it

         21  and it has got to be proven, because I am one of

         22  those people who would like to keep as many weapons

         23  out of the hands of people as possible. So, I have

         24  to be shown there is a need.

         25                 And I think it is very important that
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          2  we have weapons to protect the police officers, the

          3  most important duty they have is to keep the peace

          4  where they are, and that is the answer I would have

          5  given if somebody asked why do we want the weapons,

          6  to keep the peace, and that is what peace officers

          7  by definition do.

          8                 Now, I am concerned, of course, about

          9  the proper training. Not only the training of

         10  handling the weapon, I have been trained, I was in

         11  the army and I had to handle a weapon, but I

         12  wouldn't trust myself with a gun.

         13                 The question is, is there proper

         14  training of the individual, not in the use of

         15  weapons, but in the disciplines necessary to be able

         16  to make the judgment when a weapon should be

         17  exhibited, discharged or used in any respect, now

         18  what kind of training do we have in that? And I read

         19  through what training was here, maybe I read through

         20  it very, very quickly, but it appears to me there

         21  was a lot more training needed.

         22                 MR. TARPINIAN: I can't really answer

         23  that question, but I mean I would agree with you, if

         24  we follow the VA program, in terms of the kind of

         25  training that went on there, the training is
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          2  possible, the training is available, the training

          3  could be done. The question is whether you determine

          4  that firearms are needed. If you determine that,

          5  then you work back and figure out the training.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: So, since we

          7  don't have a study, we haven't made a determination.

          8  That is very important.

          9                 But the important thing is that if we

         10  do make that assumption that the firearms are

         11  needed, and I think we have to go from that

         12  assumption to do the other question.

         13                 Yes, sir.

         14                 MR. HAYNES: The training that is done

         15  with the Health and Hospitals Corporation was the

         16  very same done in the Police Department.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: By who?

         18                 MR. HAYNES: By the Police Department.

         19  They did the investigation and the psychologicals

         20  and they did the training, equal to the Police

         21  Department.

         22                 Now, was there a follow-up after they

         23  went to the Health and Hospitals Corporation? No.

         24  They had no commitment to this particular issue.

         25                 One thing is, in my testimony I made
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          2  it very clear that that is very, very important, the

          3  psychological training is very, very important.

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: It is

          5  extremely important.

          6                 MR. HAYNES: I agree with you.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: I mean, the

          8  weapons, as we found out, are probably more

          9  dangerous to the police officer than anybody else.

         10  Because we have seen instances after instances of

         11  the use in domestic situations, either being

         12  themselves or other police officers, with the

         13  ability, the availability of weapons of doing damage

         14  to themselves --

         15                 MR. HAYNES: You would get no argument

         16  from us.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: I am sure I

         18  wouldn't, those are the facts.

         19                 MR. HAYNES: I agree.

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: It seems to

         21  me, if we are going to go along with this issue and

         22  provide them with the weapons, training should be

         23  done by the Police Department. And you may very well

         24  find, as we did now in the school situations, that

         25  the police, they want to really have jurisdiction
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          2  over the hospital police. They may say, look, we

          3  want to incorporate them and make them part of the

          4  New York City Police Department and make them

          5  subject to all of the admission policies, all of the

          6  other policies necessary.

          7                 Because it seems to me, and as much

          8  as I have said in the beginning, I am against

          9  weapons, I want to keep them out of my house, keep

         10  them away from as many -- as few weapons as

         11  possible. But if they are necessary, it has got to

         12  be done under the most stringent possible condition

         13  and the best training people can possibly get. And

         14  it may require to have the same qualifications as

         15  the City police, the same thing.

         16                 MS. STRIKER: May I say something?

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: Yes.

         18                 MS. STRIKER: One of our people is

         19  here, who is an officer in the pilot program and can

         20  really answer this, and I understand that he is

         21  exactly the same as the PD. Even the certification

         22  aspect is the same as the PD.

         23                 POLICE OFFICER DAVIS: (Unidentified)

         24  the certification by the PD, training every year, we

         25  have to go back by the PD, the same exact training
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          2  as the PD.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: You see,

          4  where I am coming from here is if you are presumed

          5  to be a police officer and you dress and you look

          6  like a police officer, that is why I think that was

          7  extremely valuable, then you should have the

          8  potential to do everything that a police officer can

          9  do.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you,

         11  Councilman Michels.

         12                 Councilman Robles.

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: Before I get

         14  to my question, let me make sure I set the record

         15  straight, because again this issue was dealt with at

         16  the Health Committee, and I want to be clear.

         17                 Point number one, these officers are

         18  given special patrolman status. Number one.

         19                 Second, the nine-- it was more than

         20  nine, because originally the number that was raised

         21  upstairs was correct, it was 1,200 officers, it is

         22  just that along the six, seven years, as they either

         23  transferred or they retired, there was an early

         24  buy-out, what have you, they were not replaced. So,

         25  the numbers were correct upstairs, it was about
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          2  1,200, it is just that today we are down to 800, 900

          3  plus, I want to be clear on that one.

          4                 Number three, those remaining nine

          5  officers who are still in this program must go

          6  through the recertification every year like every

          7  police officer, including going to the range and

          8  qualifying on the uses of the gun.

          9                 So, everything that the NYPD officer

         10  must meet, these nine officers must similarly also

         11  meet, if not, then they will be no longer able to

         12  carry those weapons. I want to be clear on that one,

         13  okay?

         14                 Now, in an area, and you and I, Mr.

         15  Chairman, you as chairman of the Committee and I as

         16  Chairman of the Health Committee, because if these

         17  officers are under the jurisdiction of HHC, not the

         18  New York City Police Department, I am talking about

         19  not the 800 but the hospital police unit, there may

         20  be, and I don't know what the answer is, because of

         21  upstairs the Senior Vice President and the Police

         22  Department said that -- you know, the Senior Vice

         23  President said that the reports go either to the

         24  Executive Director of the hospital, and in the case

         25  of WoodHull, the Executive Director of the hospital
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          2  is the same Senior Vice President of the network,

          3  like at Lincoln Hospital the Executive Director at

          4  Lincoln Hospital is also the Senior Vice President

          5  of that. When we talk about Metropolitan and that

          6  hospital in New York, I want to be clear that the

          7  Executive Director at that facility is also the

          8  Senior Vice President of the network. Then I think

          9  we should hold an oversight hearing on the reporting

         10  of these reports and incidents so we clearly get

         11  firsthand information, Mr. Chairman, because you are

         12  frustrated like I am because that data somehow does

         13  not exist. And any one who deals with HHC knows that

         14  to be a fact.

         15                 So, maybe I don't know if it is a

         16  public safety issue, but it is important to me as

         17  the Chairman of the Health Committee, because if

         18  these officers are directly under the jurisdiction

         19  of HHC, then somebody should be making those

         20  reports, because, Mr. Chairman, I am telling you

         21  there are incidents every single day, and not at

         22  WoodHull, in every facility that HHC oversees.

         23                 What is not happening is important in

         24  this issue, is that they are sharing that

         25  information in order to make an intelligent decision
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          2  whether or not they should be armed or not armed.

          3  And in fairness, this is not an issue just solely of

          4  this Committee, it is an issue about the

          5  Corporation, you can't have it both ways. It can't

          6  be a Corporation and be independent when they want

          7  to, and then when it comes to looking out for their

          8  employees, then all of a sudden it becomes a safety

          9  issue and public issue, and then all of a sudden it

         10  is in public safety because we are talking about

         11  guns. So I want to be clear on that one.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Councilwoman

         13  Madeline Provenzano.

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER PROVENZANO: I don't

         15  want to belabor some of this stuff that we have been

         16  talking about, but this data that we are talking

         17  about that HHC does not have, it seems to me if NYPD

         18  responded to whatever is going on in this hospital,

         19  then they would be the persons that have this

         20  information. And one of the questions I would raise

         21  is when they have been called to the hospitals, and

         22  I happen to have Jacobi in my district, and I see

         23  nothing here relating to Jacobi, I would like to

         24  know how many times NYPD had to use their weapons

         25  and made a call to an HHC facility.
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          2                 Also, I see some discrepancy here in

          3  talking about the training. When I look at this

          4  document that we have, and it describes the training

          5  that the police officers, HHC officers get, I don't

          6  see it as comparable to NYPD in considering the

          7  responses that my colleague got from NYPD. That

          8  training seems to be more extensive. So, I have a

          9  little problem with that in that maybe the training

         10  is somewhat inadequate.

         11                 Also, you said that one-third of this

         12  force at any given time is out for whatever reason,

         13  do you feel that if they carried weapons this would

         14  reduce that one-third? Is that in direct correlation

         15  to the fact that they want to carry weapons?

         16                 MR. TARPINIAN: Well, I think that the

         17  officers will be able to testify on this better than

         18  I, but I would suggest it is probably the case, and

         19  this is speculation --

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER PROVENZANO: What are

         21  some of the reasons why they would be out? I mean,

         22  are they attacked?

         23                 MR. TARPINIAN: Yes, that is the basic

         24  reason.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER PROVENZANO: So you
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          2  feel if they had a weapon this incident may not have

          3  happened?

          4                 MR. TARPINIAN: It may reduce the

          5  propensity for them to be punching bags by the

          6  people that do come in.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay, thank you.

          8                 Councilwoman Juanita Watkins.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER WATKINS: Thank you,

         10  Mr. Chairman.

         11                 Some of my questions have been

         12  answered by Officer Davis and the thing that my

         13  colleague brought up.

         14                 I do have one question or comment,

         15  though, regarding this business of the adequacy of

         16  training and the similarity of training. And just

         17  prior to that, I did quickly read the profiles of

         18  these hospitals, and to Council Member Provenzano's

         19  question, it appears to be based on what I quickly

         20  read, that NYPD could not answer those questions

         21  because in most cases they are not called based on

         22  what I read, unless I misunderstood, the emergencies

         23  are handled by the Health and Hospital police

         24  officers.

         25                 I would say that if the training
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          2  seems to be a problem, is there any reason why these

          3  officers, if a bill were approved for them to be

          4  armed, would there be any problem with the provision

          5  in that bill that required these officers to attend

          6  the Police Academy for a portion of their training

          7  that has to do with firearms and so on?

          8                 MR. TARPINIAN: At first blush it

          9  wouldn't bother us at all to do that.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: If the law

         11  gets passed, automatically that gets kicked in

         12  because that is by state law and is defined exactly

         13  what a peace officer has to go through because now

         14  you are talking about a peace officer and must be

         15  trained and that is in the statute already.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Councilman

         17  Martin Golden.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Thank you, Mr.

         19  Chair.

         20                 The six-month training will stay

         21  there, for this ridiculous question. The NYPD had

         22  the total training mechanism and we are talking

         23  about 26 weeks of 35 hours a week of classroom

         24  instruction, plus the 15 days of training with the

         25  use of a firearm. And this is all comprehensive
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          2  involved in the use and possession of the firearm.

          3  So, there is a big difference in actual reality as

          4  to the amount of training and what the police

          5  officer gets in the Police Academy and throughout

          6  that six-month period.

          7                 Then we have to look at the time when

          8  we had 2,000 homicides, we are down to 600

          9  homicides, and, again, we have to look at the fact

         10  that crime is cut by 50 percent in the City of New

         11  York, and to warrant a need, a need, to give out

         12  1,000 more guns onto the City streets of New York

         13  doesn't warrant it in this particular instance.

         14                 We said the police officer, when he

         15  comes into the hospitals that they were all armed.

         16  They are, but there are rules and procedures with a

         17  DDT (phonetic) or in with a prisoner, is to either

         18  remove the gun or the ammo from that gun.

         19                 It may be a good laugh to you, but

         20  it's a procedure.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Could we please

         22  have quiet? Thank you.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: I know you

         24  said during your testimony that it is less violent

         25  times or more violent times since the 1960s, there
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          2  is obviously less violent times since 1960. Our high

          3  violent time was during the crack epidemic between

          4  the eighties and early nineties, and that is what

          5  drove up the violence, real violent crime in the

          6  City of New York.

          7                 You also, moving over to the lab

          8  research, you said that there is over 100,000

          9  incidents in the hospitals that they respond to. I

         10  believe that would be -- is that a combination of

         11  police officers going --

         12                 MR. TARPINIAN: No, no. This is a

         13  combination of the hospital, of HHC --

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Okay, is HHC

         15  called in when a New York City police officer brings

         16  in a victim shot, or an investigation is started? Is

         17  a New York City police officer already on that

         18  scene?

         19                 MR. TARPINIAN: No, these are actual

         20  incidents in the hospital that HHC police respond

         21  to.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Okay, and

         23  these 100,000 incidents respond from disorderly

         24  conduct, up to assault and robbery?

         25                 MR. TARPINIAN: Well, I can give you
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          2  an example.

          3                 On page four of the report, we had

          4  the incident report for October '93. There are

          5  12,062 service calls to hospital police in that

          6  month alone. Fifty-six felony -- and this is just

          7  their reporting. I mean, we know nothing beyond what

          8  this report says. And this is the way that it is

          9  reported. So there were 85 injuries in HHC hospitals

         10  in that month, including 11 that were the result,

         11  direct result of criminal activity. Twenty-six

         12  weapons recovered, including two guns and 17 knives.

         13  That is another thing that we did not get into, the

         14  recovery of weapons coming into the hospitals.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Those 26 are

         16  part of your 56 felony count and your 243

         17  misdemeanors?

         18                 MR. TARPINIAN: I would assume, yes.

         19  That comes from their report.

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: So that is the

         21  total in 1993.

         22                 MR. TARPINIAN: That is October of

         23  1993.

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: But we don't

         25  have one recently, we have already had that
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          2  testimony.

          3                 But by your own testimony, does the

          4  union itself keep records for an officer?

          5                 MR. HAYNES: No, we don't.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: The felony

          7  arrests or misdemeanor arrests?

          8                 MR. HAYNES: No, we don't.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: There is no

         10  reports made by the union?

         11                 MR. HAYNES: We have an idea on what

         12  is going on but we depend on Health and Hospitals

         13  Corporation to summarize that and provide it. They

         14  don't do it. They won't do it for us.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Well, could

         16  you ask your manpower to?

         17                 MR. HAYNES: I could probably do that.

         18  I could probably do that, but the Health and

         19  Hospitals Corporation has a responsibility, and they

         20  don't do it.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Well, I am

         22  sure they do, they just haven't gotten to the bottom

         23  of it.

         24                 MR. HAYNES: Well, I am not so sure as

         25  you are.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: We had their

          3  official here an hour ago and we asked them for the

          4  data.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: The hospitals

          6  that carry weapons, the 17 hospitals, I am sure

          7  there is more countrywide than 17.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Page 12 here in

          9  the report, 13.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Is that

         11  correct, there are more hospitals?

         12                 MR. TARPINIAN: Yes, there are more.

         13  This was done on a random survey by our staff. We

         14  didn't have the resources to survey every hospital

         15  in the country. This was a random survey that we

         16  conducted to get a sense of the variety of locations

         17  in which this policy is prevalent. We had some

         18  actual, which I can give to the -- I just received

         19  which I can give to the Committee which we don't

         20  have copies of, but actual policy documents from

         21  some of the hospitals that do carry weapons. Mercy

         22  Hospital in Detroit, Southeastern Regional Medical

         23  Center in North Carolina, so I can give those to

         24  you.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: And these were
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          2  private hospital police, and say there is a police

          3  officer of a town that is moonlighting, these are

          4  actually paid for security.

          5                 MR. TARPINIAN: Personnel --

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: The other

          7  thing on the report, profiles, how the officer

          8  transports the prisoner to either the precinct or

          9  the central booking, isn't the police officer, would

         10  he have to go with that individual regardless

         11  because he is the complainant. The report here

         12  profiles it as a, as a reducing the amount of time

         13  the officer can spend in the hospital, but we all

         14  know that has to happen anyway. You would have to

         15  take your prisoner, correct?

         16                 POLICE OFFICER DAVIS: (unidentified)

         17  yes.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN:  Okay, so you

         19  would have to be out of that hospital setting no

         20  matter what the arrest. What about a violation? What

         21  about the violation? Do we know if the violation

         22  takes the officer out of the setting?

         23                 MR. TARPINIAN: I have not

         24  investigated that. It would be speculation.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Okay. The last
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          2  question. I did look at some of the stats, and as

          3  the Chair has just pointed out, we just got this

          4  report so it is impossible for us to give it a fair

          5  shot to come out with some statements here, so we

          6  want to get time to study this. But I do notice that

          7  Metropolitan had 51 incidents in the 1997 and 1998

          8  has 29, it dropped by 43 percent. I noticed that

          9  Harlem Hospital has for 1997 24 assaults and 44

         10  disorderly conducts. The need, according to these

         11  stats, is not there to warrant these men and women

         12  of the HHC to carry weapons. It just doesn't show

         13  true.

         14                 Thank you, sir.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you,

         16  Councilman Golden.

         17                 Thank you. We will review the report

         18  and we look forward to your giving us a statement

         19  and we will follow up on it.

         20                 And we look forward to hearing the

         21  testimony now from the hospital police officers.

         22                 We will take you as a panel. Jose

         23  Rosado, Pete Gutierrez, Fermin Padilla and Pamela

         24  Davis.

         25                 Who wishes to begin? Identify
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          2  yourself for the record.

          3                 MR. GUTIERREZ: Good afternoon,

          4  Council people. My name is Pete Gutierrez, and I am

          5  the Assistant Director for the Law Enforcement

          6  Division of Local 237. I am formerly a sergeant with

          7  the New York City hospital police.

          8                 I would like to do a couple of things

          9  over here, if I may. And number one, one of the

         10  first things I am going to do is I am going to

         11  describe an incident to you that I personally went

         12  through, being part of the hospital police force,

         13  when I was a member of the force up in Bellevue

         14  Hospital. And I am going to run through it very,

         15  very quickly because there are other issues, and

         16  there are present issues that are going on right now

         17  that have to be addressed.

         18                 As an officer, I once responded to an

         19  incident in the psychiatric area, and when I got to

         20  the psychiatric area, which was enclosed, there was

         21  a psychiatric patient holding a nurse at knifepoint,

         22  and once he saw me in my blue uniform he went after

         23  me and we had a struggle, and as a result of that he

         24  cut my ear off, and I had this ear put back on.

         25                 This is not an unusual situation. One

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            103

          1  COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC SAFETY

          2  of the things that I would like to mention over here

          3  to you is that the first thing to remember is that,

          4  the thing I want to make mention of, is the fact

          5  that the officers that are behind me and the

          6  officers that are currently working in the New York

          7  City Health and Hospital Corporation are police

          8  officers, there should be no question in terms of

          9  what they do. They are a fully functional police

         10  force.

         11                 It is not a situation where you think

         12  of a facility where someone stands by a telephone

         13  and just waits for an incident to occur, to dial 911

         14  to call the police. It just doesn't happen that way.

         15  This is a fully functional force. I understand that

         16  there are probably maybe one or two people that have

         17  law enforcement experience that are part of this

         18  panel under here, and if you know what policing is

         19  all about, and if you are looking at officers, there

         20  is a detective right next to me, when you see the

         21  police patch on her uniform or if you see the

         22  detective shield, and when you see the uniform that

         23  indicates the shield itself that says police, there

         24  is a reason why the City of New York issues a police

         25  patch and has a shield that says police and has
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          2  people in police uniforms that work in the

          3  facilities that do the law enforcement that they do.

          4                 They don't just simply stand there.

          5  And we don't have the luxury of standing by when

          6  there is a felon who has committed a rape, a

          7  burglary, a robbery, when there is a gun offense or

          8  a drug offense, for simply to just wait for the NYPD

          9  to respond, it doesn't happen that way.

         10                 Our officers are fully functional.

         11  There is a reason why so many of our people get

         12  hurt, and it has been going on year after year after

         13  year. The purpose of the firearm, and obviously I am

         14  in support of the bill 257, if I am correct?

         15                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: It's a

         16  resolution.

         17                 MR. GUTIERREZ: The resolution for

         18  firearms, is because we need the firearms as a

         19  deterrent and for our own safety.

         20                 The pilot program that you talk about

         21  was 100 percent successful. That tells you

         22  something. Nobody is out there to shoot anybody. You

         23  know, what the officers here are asking for is for

         24  recognition, the respect and they are concerned

         25  about their safety.
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          2                 You know, unless you are in a

          3  situation, I don't care what area you are in,

          4  whether 149th Street in the South Bronx working near

          5  Lincoln, or whether you are by WoodHull, and if you

          6  stand in the corner of Flushing and Broadway,

          7  whether you are at Clarkson Avenue, Brooklyn, when

          8  you run into situations, it's 2:00 in the morning, I

          9  don't care what time of the day it is, when somebody

         10  has committed a crime and your purpose is to enforce

         11  the law, as these officers have to do, there is a

         12  lot of danger involved. And you can't just reason

         13  with people and try to explain to people why you

         14  don't have a gun. And that is one of the reasons

         15  that we have so many people resisting arrest, and we

         16  have to fight with these people and put our lives on

         17  the line. And all we are saying is, and we are not

         18  asking for much, is that we are asking for

         19  consideration, providing that the proper training,

         20  as you addressed is there, which it has been in the

         21  pilot program, that is why it was 100 percent

         22  successful. That they should be afforded the right

         23  to possess a firearm, and it is not much to ask.

         24                 When you have concerns about weapons

         25  being taken away and firearms and knives and
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          2  whatever the weapon may happen to be, the officers

          3  that have been taking them away are officers right

          4  behind you, in front of you actually.

          5                 So, you know, this is a very

          6  dangerous situation, and there are too many

          7  emotional scars, too many years that have been

          8  invested by these officers, and I want to remind you

          9  that just about 90 percent of the officers are City

         10  residents, it is not like we have anywhere to

         11  escape. Ninety percent of the officers that work in

         12  these facilities live in New York City, they don't

         13  have anywhere to escape, to try to, you know, escape

         14  from the dangers that they happen to be confronted

         15  with.

         16                 So, I ask for your consideration,

         17  there are other officers over here that would like

         18  to speak to you and address you and I ask for your

         19  support.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you very

         21  much, Mr. Gutierrez.

         22                 POLICE OFFICER ROSADO: Good

         23  afternoon. My name is Officer Rosado, first name

         24  Jose. I am a 23 year veteran with the hospital

         25  police. I presently work at WoodHull Hospital. I
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          2  have served 16 years of service there.

          3                 In 16 years I have been a witness to

          4  and been involved in many, many incidents. The one

          5  that I remember the most is the one that a person

          6  approached me in the main lobby in broad daylight

          7  with a knife. He attacked me. Fortunately I was

          8  wearing a vest that my parents bought me. I also was

          9  wearing an emergency service jacket that I purchased

         10  myself at One Police Plaza. The vest and the jacket

         11  was literally destroyed, and because of these

         12  protective gear that I had on I walked away with

         13  just minor injuries.

         14                 This is one of many incidents that me

         15  and other fellow officers have been involved in at

         16  WoodHull Hospital. We, as the hospital police, have

         17  enormous amount of responsibilities. We also respond

         18  to basically just about every call that the NYPD

         19  responds to. We are talking about robbery, burglary,

         20  assault, harassment, child abuse, you name it, we

         21  get it. Everything comes to the City hospital

         22  buildings.

         23                 We also have an enormous amount of

         24  crime surrounding our City hospitals. We have gangs,

         25  basically they are called the Bloods, the Latin
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          2  Kings, so on and so forth. When one of their members

          3  gets shot, they come to our facilities for medical

          4  attention, and when they come they do not come

          5  alone, they come in an average of a ten to 15 pack

          6  for one person in a City hospital. This in turn

          7  causes a lot of problems and they of course want to

          8  push and want their person to be sent in first

          9  beside everybody else, which we now have to call

         10  NYPD hoping that they get there in time to assist

         11  us, because they are armed and we are not.

         12                 And there are times where an enormous

         13  amount of time has gone by, we will talk about an

         14  average of 15 minutes or more, before NYPD arrives

         15  to assist us.

         16                 Of course, we have to stand there and

         17  do the best we can with what we have.

         18                 WoodHull Hospital also has a large

         19  psychiatric department. We literally have six

         20  inpatient units, a total of 150 patients. We also

         21  have two detox units inpatients, that are housing 40

         22  patients. We also have an emergency department of

         23  psychiatry, 15 other patients. A large number or

         24  percentage of these patients are people that are on

         25  parole or probation for burglaries, crimes that they
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          2  have committed outside of the hospital and within

          3  the hospital system.

          4                 Hundreds of patients at present you

          5  are seeing within the hospital system on the fifth

          6  level of WoodHull Hospital, we are talking about

          7  detox, outpatient and also psychiatry. Frequently we

          8  are called to restore order in these areas, and

          9  sometimes we also have to protect against abusive

         10  individuals that come and follow their mates, their

         11  wives or husbands, whatever the case may be, when

         12  they come to look for some sort of treatment,

         13  whether they are wounded or sick.

         14                 The hospital police has suffered a

         15  great deal of problems, far beyond the call of duty.

         16  When I, myself, like many others behind me at this

         17  present time, and they can all speak today, will let

         18  you know, I dare, I challenge any NYPD officer to do

         19  my job without a gun.

         20                 I close my statement. Thank you very

         21  much.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you. You

         23  have really given us a much deeper appreciation of

         24  the work of the hospital police officers.

         25                 We are going to finish the
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          2  statements, and there are other people who --

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: I just have

          4  one point on what was just mentioned.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: I know, but

          6  other people do too. We decided we are going to take

          7  a panel and then we will have your questions.

          8                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: You are the

          9  Chairman.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Next.

         11                 POLICE OFFICER DAVIS: My name is

         12  Pamela Davis, Detective Pamela Davis. I have been a

         13  hospital police officer at Kings County Hospital for

         14  11 years. And I am one of the six officers who

         15  carried a gun.

         16                 Kings County Hospital has a detox

         17  unit, methadone clinic, and a large psychiatric

         18  unit. This means that, like other public hospitals,

         19  there are a high number of distressed individuals

         20  and families, friends and enemies.

         21                 My co-workers and I are often called

         22  on to respond to fights between gay members,

         23  patients and hospital staff. Also, break-ins in

         24  closed buildings.

         25                 When unarmed officers are trying
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          2  diffuse a situation, they call on me or one of the

          3  other officers in the firearm pilot program. Whether

          4  we carry a gun or not, all of us are required to

          5  wear bulletproof vests.

          6                 I have only drawn my gun twice, but

          7  having the gun has prevented death and serious

          8  injury many times.

          9                 When a person trying to commit a

         10  crime sees an armed officer, they think twice before

         11  they go through with it. Once a man with a machete

         12  chopped off another man's fingers. He was still

         13  threatening the man and would not drop the machete

         14  until a fellow officer and I had drawn our guns.

         15                 In another situation, a woman was

         16  slashing a man with a box-cutter in our pharmacy

         17  area. Officers could not step in to stop her from

         18  slashing without getting slashed themselves. I was

         19  called to the scene and told her that I was armed,

         20  she dropped the box-cutter and we were able to

         21  arrest her.

         22                 People entering the hospital

         23  sometimes become verbally and physically abusive,

         24  and when they are asked to state their business or

         25  told they cannot see a loved one who is receiving
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          2  emergency care, they become even more abusive.

          3                 I am certain that my presence and the

          4  presence of other armed officers has reduced the

          5  numbers of potentially dangerous situations and

          6  incidents within our hospitals.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you very

          8  much, Officer Davis.

          9                 Next, please.

         10                 POLICE OFFICER PADILLA: Good

         11  afternoon. My name is Fermin Padilla, and I have

         12  been with the hospital police for a little more than

         13  11 years. I am a sergeant currently working in

         14  Elmhurst Hospital. All the officers in Elmhurst

         15  Hospital are required to have bulletproof vests but

         16  none of us are authorized t carry firearms.

         17                 The neighborhood where Elmhurst is

         18  located is is home to drug dealers and members of

         19  the Latin Kings and on a regular basis you have

         20  casualties of the gang, and drug-related violence

         21  come into the hospital.

         22                 It is not unusual for us to recover

         23  guns, knives from patients and visitors visiting

         24  relatives in the hospital. Every day one of our

         25  functions at the hospital at Elmhurst is to escort
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          2  staff members, not of the hospital, of a private

          3  check cashing company that -- I am sorry, not every

          4  day, every other payday -- we escort members of a

          5  private check cashing company that come into the

          6  hospital, and they are armed and we are escorting

          7  them to the area where they are going to cash

          8  checks.

          9                 Every day at the hospital we do an

         10  escort of staff members carrying large amounts of

         11  methadone from the hospital pharmacy, which is

         12  located in one building, and we take them to the

         13  methadone clinic which is located in another

         14  building.

         15                 Some of the patients are known

         16  neighborhood drug dealers who frequently deal right

         17  inside the hospital.

         18                 We also escort staff members who have

         19  been threatened with physical violence to their cars

         20  and at times I have had to escort them to the

         21  subway. And as recently as September of 1998, we had

         22  to escort one of the doctors who was being

         23  threatened and stalked by her ex-boyfriend to her

         24  house to pick up clothing and bring it back to the

         25  hospital where she was getting a room at the
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          2  hospital. This individual was frequently calling in

          3  bomb threats and threatening all of the female

          4  doctors that worked in the hospital. We were

          5  eventually able to arrest him.

          6                 These are just a few of the more

          7  dangerous situations that we face at Elmhurst.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you.

          9                 Questions. Is there anybody from the

         10  Police Department or HHC who stayed here to listen

         11  to all of the testimony?

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: Frank Lima

         13  (phonetic) is here from HHC.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay, thank you.

         15                 Mr. Gutierrez.

         16                 POLICE OFFICER GUTIERREZ: There was

         17  one thing that I did leave out, is that just a

         18  reminder, the hospital police enjoy 24 hour police

         19  officer status.

         20                 And the other issue, pertaining to

         21  their function, have a legal responsibility to take

         22  a police function when they are working. They don't

         23  have an option. They can be brought up on

         24  disciplinary charges if they don't take any action.

         25                 So, I wanted to bring out those two
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          2  very, very important points.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you.

          4                 Councilwoman Provenzano.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER PROVENZANO: I have a

          6  couple of questions.

          7                 If someone comes in to say the

          8  emergency room that is on parole or probation, are

          9  they not accompanied by someone from the NYPD?

         10                 POLICE OFFICER ROSADO: No, not

         11  necessarily true. What happens there is that the

         12  probation or the parole officer mandates an

         13  individual to show up at a City hospital for

         14  detoxification or for the outpatient detox program,

         15  which a person is very reluctant to being there in

         16  the first place, which also gives us a problem

         17  because he is not going to be very cooperative. So,

         18  these people that are mandated by their parole

         19  officers or even other agencies, we have enormous

         20  amount of problems with these individuals. And they

         21  always come with something on their person, so we

         22  have to be very careful and make sure that if you

         23  start to see a real problem, you call for

         24  assistance. We ask the individual what are you here

         25  for, can we assist you? We try to work things out
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          2  but when the person starts showing signs that he

          3  really doesn't want to part with it, and he realizes

          4  that we are not armed, that is when the

          5  confrontation comes about, and we have lots of them

          6  at WoodHull.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER PROVENZANO: How many

          8  police officers, such as yourself, are on duty at

          9  one time?

         10                 POLICE OFFICER ROSADO: It depends on

         11  what tour you work. The tour that has the most

         12  manpower is the day tour. The second would be tour

         13  3, then tour 1, because of the functions at the

         14  hospital, which is Monday through Friday, let's say

         15  from 8:00 in the morning, until about 4:00 or 5:00

         16  in the afternoon, which is the busiest time at the

         17  hospital. Then the second would be the evenings,

         18  which would be with the patients and their visitors

         19  --

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER PROVENZANO: So, in the

         21  busiest time how many?

         22                 POLICE OFFICER ROSADO: Well, we

         23  average between 10 and 15, in that area, to protect

         24  the entire hospital.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER PROVENZANO: Okay.

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            117

          1  COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC SAFETY

          2                 POLICE OFFICER ROSADO: Which makes us

          3  crazy, we are outnumbered ten to one.

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER PROVENZANO: If there

          5  is an incident where you have to call, or whoever

          6  makes the call, NYPD, usually when a situation is

          7  happening and you make the call, don't several NYPD

          8  guys, females, whatever, show up?

          9                 MR. GUTIERREZ: No. As I said before,

         10  you have to remember, in terms of any functions that

         11  are going on at the facility, all police functions

         12  are done by the hospital police. The only time the

         13  Police Department comes, is for need of assistance.

         14  That is the only reason PD would be showing up.

         15  Unless of course there was a particular specialty

         16  out, you know, with the Department, the Bomb Unit or

         17  anything else.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER PROVENZANO: I have one

         19  more question.

         20                 Does HHC encourage you to call NYPD?

         21  Or would they rather that you take care of it

         22  in-house?

         23                 MR. GUTIERREZ: Absolutely not.

         24                 POLICE OFFICER PADILLA: I was

         25  involved two months ago where this individual was on
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          2  the roof, at the edge ready to jump. Me and a few

          3  other officers were the first on the scene. We

          4  managed to talk this individual down. While we were

          5  trying to talk him down, the 124 officer, which is

          6  the central operations of our unit, called 911

          7  requesting them to respond. By the time the unit

          8  arrived at the hospital asking what is going on, we

          9  already had spoken to the individual, got him down

         10  into the psychiatric unit and had him arrested by

         11  the time they arrived. The response time by the NYPD

         12  is very poor. I wouldn't put my life on it.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you.

         14                 Councilman Stanley Michels.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: That is a

         16  very good seguay into what I was going to ask you.

         17  In your statement you indicated you thought it was

         18  important you have weapons so that you can deal with

         19  situations which you usually rely on with the NYPD.

         20                 POLICE OFFICER ROSADO: We are talking

         21  about when a large group of gang members enter the

         22  emergency room, and one of the members is shot or

         23  stabbed, they generally come accompanied with quite

         24  a few of them.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: Yes, right.
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          2  There are other situations also, I would imagine?

          3                 POLICE OFFICER ROSADO: Yes, this is

          4  one --

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: What I am

          6  concerned about, what you are raising hasn't even

          7  been my concern here, what I am concerned about, I

          8  want you to be able to do your job and do the

          9  performance and functions which you have to do, but

         10  I don't want the fact that you are going to have

         11  weapons to make you so reliant that you don't think

         12  you need the Police Department. Because after all,

         13  you don't have holding pens or places to put people

         14  when you apprehend them, so you are going to still

         15  have to rely on NYC, and I don't want you to think

         16  that because you have this you are no longer going

         17  to have to rely on NYC. You are going to have to

         18  still coordinate with them?

         19                 MR. GUTIERREZ: Not at all. Actually,

         20  we agree with you 100 percent.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: I don't want

         22  a false sense of confidence.

         23                 POLICE OFFICER PADILLA: I understand

         24  what you are saying, let me clarify myself.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: All right.
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          2                 POLICE OFFICER PADILLA: What if we

          3  call 911 and we call the NYPD for assistance because

          4  we are outnumbered, that is number one, we are not

          5  talking about the gun issue now, we are talking

          6  about we are outnumbered. If you are talking about

          7  ten or 15 members of a gang coming in, they want

          8  their fellow member attended to right away, they are

          9  not listening. They are very uncooperative, okay?

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: I understand.

         11                 POLICE OFFICER PADILLA: I have been

         12  in that situation more times than I care to mention.

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: I agree with

         14  that situation, absolutely there is no question

         15  about it that that is the sort the situation where

         16  you should be calling them. But it seems to me that

         17  any type of situation where you are going to have to

         18  remove your gun, the first thing you should be doing

         19  is to try to get somebody to try to call the police

         20  while you are doing your job. No matter what you

         21  were doing.

         22                 POLICE OFFICER DAVIS: Excuse me, Sir?

         23  Council Member? We are the police at HHC.

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: No, I am

         25  talking about NYC.
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          2                 POLICE OFFICER DAVIS: Right. At HHC

          3  we are the police --

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: I understand

          5  that.

          6                 POLICE OFFICER DAVIS: And we are the

          7  ones to take that first action.

          8                 Now, when we get there, if the

          9  assessment is made and NYPD is called for

         10  assistance, that means that we need more help. That

         11  doesn't stop us from actually taking action and

         12  doing our job.

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: I am not

         14  saying it should.

         15                 POLICE OFFICER DAVIS: And we would

         16  never rely on -- we would never just rely on

         17  ourselves.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: You

         19  misunderstood me. What I said is while you are doing

         20  your job --

         21                 POLICE OFFICER DAVIS: Right.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: While you are

         23  doing it, you get somebody else to call NYPD.

         24                 POLICE OFFICER DAVIS: Of course.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: I don't want
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          2  you to be so reliant on the fact that you have

          3  weapons that you don't need them. That is the point

          4  I want to make.

          5                 POLICE OFFICER DAVIS: No --

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: Then we are

          7  in agreement on that?

          8                 POLICE OFFICER DAVIS: Yes.

          9                 MR. GUTIERREZ: I just want to explain

         10  something.

         11                 We have an officer at every facility

         12  that is assigned to the 124, which is the

         13  communication officer, okay? That takes the

         14  information from the officers, because the officers

         15  are obviously equipped with their communication

         16  devices, and if, for instance, an officer on the

         17  scene decides that they need assistance, which would

         18  require outside police to respond, then the 124

         19  officers whose responsibility is there to get in

         20  contact with the outside police would call 911 and

         21  then we would have additional response.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: My point is

         23  that if you are going to be doing your job and have

         24  to apprehend somebody, you don't have the facility

         25  to hold somebody in that hospital.
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          2                 POLICE OFFICER ROSADO: No.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: You are going

          4  to need the NYPD in order to be able to come in and

          5  help you after they take that person away. Where are

          6  you going to put them?

          7                 POLICE OFFICER ROSADO: When an

          8  incident like that takes place, we have a place to

          9  put them there while the initial paperwork is done.

         10  We transport them ourselves to the precinct.

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: Is there a

         12  holding pen or something --

         13                 POLICE OFFICER ROSADO: Some have

         14  rooms, yes.

         15                 MR. GUTIERREZ: Yes.

         16                 POLICE OFFICER PADILLA: And we have

         17  our own patrol cars as well.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: It is fully

         19  equipped with sirens, lights, the whole bit.

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: I was

         21  concerned about that.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Please. Quiet,

         23  please.

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: I still think

         25  there has to still be coordination between, whether
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          2  or not it is an obvious situation where you have 15

          3  members of the gang come in or someone else, it

          4  seems always a good idea, because you really don't

          5  know who is coming in from the outside, you may

          6  always need back-up.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you,

          8  Council Member Michels.

          9                 Councilwoman Juanita Watkins.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER WATKINS: How many of

         11  the hospitals require that the officers wear a

         12  bulletproof vest?

         13                 MR. HAYNES: We privately buy

         14  bulletproof vests for our officers.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER WATKINS: If there was

         16  a requirement that you wear them, I understand that

         17  it is required that you have them?

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: It is not an

         19  HHC requirement, it is an internal safety that

         20  because they are not armed -- like Mr. Rosado said,

         21  his family purchased it. Otherwise, it is not an HHC

         22  requirement that they must wear bulletproof vests.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER WATKINS: All right,

         24  well, I remember that there was community drives and

         25  so on to provide vests for NYPD. If I understand
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          2  correctly, and correct me if I am off base, the

          3  reasons for bulletproof vests, no matter who is

          4  wearing them, it might be the HHC officers, is to

          5  protect the officer from bullets, number one, and/or

          6  knives and slashing and other dangers; am I right so

          7  far?

          8                 POLICE OFFICER DAVIS: Correct.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER WATKINS: Well, then it

         10  seems to me that just on the basis of the necessity

         11  for bulletproof vests, it only follows reasonably

         12  that one has the expectation of physical danger

         13  being inflicted on these officers.

         14                 If that be the case, then I think

         15  that although we need some more time to read this

         16  additional information, I am a little perturbed

         17  about this business of call the police, they are the

         18  police. Call HPD if there is a necessity and the

         19  situation is out of hand.

         20                 Having been a patient in the

         21  hospital, it was not one of HHC hospitals, and I had

         22  a private room and had an occasion of having a

         23  stranger just walk into my room --

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: Did you visit

         25  WoodHull Hospital by any chance?
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER WATKINS: I did not

          3  know who this man was, they were carrying a

          4  clipboard and mumbling, now I yelled for the nurse

          5  who yelled for -- in this hospital it was security

          6  to come get him. I don't want somebody that has to

          7  first call 911 as a patient while they wait and I

          8  can't get out of bed and we have an intruder.

          9                 So, in my opinion we either have

         10  police in City hospitals or we don't. And if we have

         11  police in City hospitals, then it seems to me the

         12  question is not about NYPD, it is about whether or

         13  not arming these police officers is better for their

         14  safety, the safety of the nurses and doctors and my

         15  safety, if I happened to have been a patient there,

         16  unable to get out of bed and flee.

         17                 So, I would say that it really boils

         18  down to looking at whether arming increases their

         19  safety and the safety of the general public, not

         20  whether NYPD should be in, should be out, so forth

         21  and so on. It is not like schools where we are

         22  talking a totally different kind of a situation and

         23  I see all kinds of reasons where they should not

         24  have armed officers patrolling school buildings,

         25  that is how it appears to be, based on what I heard.
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          2                 MR. GUTIERREZ: If I just may respond

          3  to the question that the Council lady had pertaining

          4  to the requirement of firearms?

          5                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Yes.

          6                 MR. GUTIERREZ: There are four

          7  locations that do require our officers to wear

          8  bulletproof vests, and those are Elmhurst, Bellevue,

          9  Kings County and Coney Island Hospital.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Councilman

         11  Victor Robles.

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: But finish

         13  that up. Why?

         14                 Because let me tell you something,

         15  WoodHull Hospital was not mentioned. Where is Frank

         16  Marine? Did you hear that? Because if in those

         17  hospitals, similar we have the psychiatric wards and

         18  all the things, then why is it only in four

         19  hospitals, not 11 acute care facilities? But that is

         20  a question we will deal with in the Health

         21  Committee. Thank you for reminding me, okay?

         22                 Let me point out something. When the

         23  question was asked about calling 911 and getting

         24  respond, let me remind those of us who represent

         25  public housing developments, when we did not merge
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          2  the Housing police and we did not merge the transit

          3  police, and when you call 911 reporting to take

          4  action, the public housing development, because the

          5  NYPD did not feel that they were cops, they would

          6  take their good time in responding.

          7                 And many times when my constituents

          8  and your constituents call and they will say, oh,

          9  that's a Housing Police matter, call the Housing.

         10                 So, the question is, at many times

         11  when they called, it is the attitude and the

         12  perception that because they are keystone cops,

         13  because they don't have guns, then the attitude is

         14  we got more important calls to respond than to back

         15  up a hospital police officer, which they don't

         16  recognize as peace officers.

         17                 Now, let me get to where I want to,

         18  because as we deal with this I want to be clear. I

         19  loved the way upstairs it said about reports in HHC,

         20  Mr. Padilla, you said that you have private

         21  civilians who may be working in Elmhurst, they may

         22  have, because of there the check cashing, they are

         23  one of those that qualifies for the carrying of the

         24  gun, they got a gun, yet you said to us that you are

         25  called upon to escort them because they have money.
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          2  Yet, they have a gun and you don't.

          3                 Now, is that, and I don't want to be

          4  pointing where these directives are coming from.

          5  They are not coming from the Police Department, it

          6  has nothing to do with public safety, it has to do

          7  with HHC and the Administration's policy that the

          8  Executive, whether it is the Director of Hospital

          9  Police, which is accountable and holds his position

         10  to the Executive Director of the Hospital, is

         11  assigning you responsibilities that maybe not

         12  necessarily fall under the protecting of the

         13  facilities and the patients and what have you, but

         14     because there is a check-cashing person in the

         15  building, and, oh, wow, he has a gun, but yet he

         16  needs protection, so we police in uniform who don't

         17  have a gun -- is that what I heard you say?

         18                 POLICE OFFICER PADILLA: That's

         19  correct.

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: You did say,

         21  so let me put it out, because when it comes to HHC,

         22  I know it inside out; is it fair to say that if

         23  there is an activity where the Executive staff must

         24  go to, from one facility to the other, that you are

         25  also called to transport them in that so-called
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          2  vehicle that has lights and sirens, as their

          3  personal chauffeurs?

          4                 Although, I don't know, but some of

          5  the directors are afraid because is that public

          6  safety? So, my colleagues, I want to point out, you

          7  know, it is a hypocrisy, and I think Juanita Watkins

          8  hit it right on the head, either they are or they

          9  are not. Either they are police officers, or they

         10  are not.

         11                 And I want to be clear, that the

         12  information you wanted, Mr. Chairman, is available,

         13  but they wouldn't give it to you. Because if they

         14  did, we wouldn't be here from 10:00 until almost

         15  1:00 trying to justify whether there is a need for

         16  them as police officers to be able to carry weapons.

         17  So, thank you for that. I want to be clear. There

         18  are a lot of issues that when HHC wants to

         19  implement, which has nothing to do with public

         20  safety, they know how to do it, but when it comes to

         21  public safety they don't know how to back you up.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you,

         23  Councilman Robles.

         24                 Councilman Golden.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Thank you, Mr.
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          2  Chair.

          3                 I listened to each one of you and you

          4  guys are the best of the best because I heard some

          5  great stories and I feel for you. You guys were in a

          6  situation that was probably equal to, if not a

          7  threat to your life, and I can understand that, and

          8  there are many situations in the course of doing

          9  this, not just for yourself but other officers may

         10  encounter situations that may be dangerous

         11  situations. But, again, you pointed out isolated

         12  situations here that were described before us, these

         13  situations go on in a lot of different police

         14  officer status and security situations that don't

         15  have guns or police officer status.

         16                 What is the mission statement of the

         17  New York City Housing --

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: No, no,

         19  Hospital, not housing.

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Hospital, I

         21  apologize.

         22                 MR. TARPINIAN: It is in our report,

         23  the actual job descriptions.

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: I believe the

         25  Housing -- I am sorry again for that remark, I stand
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          2  corrected, I am sorry again, and I will not make

          3  that statement again.

          4                 The HHC I see reports here there are

          5  about a million people I guess going to the

          6  hospitals through the course of the year. So, we are

          7  looking at, if we took the worst month, or the last

          8  worst reportable month, which was October of 1993,

          9  where we had somewhere in the category of 3,500

         10  felony/misdemeanor arrests situations, we are

         11  looking at somewhere in the category of a .03

         12  percent of felony/misdemeanor arrests for the number

         13  of people that enter into the Health and Hospitals

         14  Corporation's facilities. And if we go with those

         15  numbers, 3,500 of 1993, and if we go with the

         16  premise that the arrests -- not arrests, but the

         17  felony and misdemeanor situations in the City of New

         18  York, crime being cut by 50 percent and homicides

         19  being cut by 2,600, we could only presume that the

         20  number would be shortened to 1,700 or so

         21  felony/misdemeanors which would put it at a .015

         22  percent, which, again, does not warrant the carry of

         23  a firearm, the need is not there and it does not

         24  outweigh what damage can be done by putting a

         25  thousand guns on the street. And I am a former
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          2  police officer and I feel for everybody in this

          3  room.

          4                 MR. TARPINIAN: Councilman Golden --

          5                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: This is not a

          6  debate between the two of you --

          7                 MR. TARPINIAN: No.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: But if you want

          9  to respond, you can.

         10                 MR. TARPINIAN: Councilman, in

         11  response to your question it was on page 5 of the

         12  Labor Report, the Labor Research Report, special

         13  duties of New York City Hospital Police, and it

         14  outlines the functions of the officers.

         15                 But I do want to make one point, and

         16  I understand that you are a former police officer. I

         17  would like to ask you one question --

         18                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: This is not

         19  really for questions to the members.

         20                 MR. TARPINIAN: Just one question, if

         21  I may ask.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Well, he doesn't

         23  have to respond to it.

         24                 MR. TARPINIAN: You don't have to

         25  respond. Do you know of anybody in the Police

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            134

          1  COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC SAFETY

          2  Department that are volunteering to take their arms

          3  off because the crime rate has gone down?

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: I am not going

          5  to go toe to toe, but I will say there are a lot of

          6  situations that go on throughout this great City

          7  every day, it is in our school systems, it is in our

          8  stadiums, it is in our large stores, there are

          9  thousands upon thousands of arrests being made by

         10  security personnel in stores and they are taking

         11  guns off of people, and there are robbery

         12  situations, and they are not getting the right to

         13  carry guns. We cannot be putting more guns into the

         14  streets of New York, we have to deduct the amount of

         15  guns going into the City of New York on the streets

         16  for the life and safety of our children and the

         17  people that live in our communities.

         18                 Thank you.

         19                 POLICE OFFICER ROSADO: Can I make

         20  just a statement? It is not a question, just a

         21  statement?

         22                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: All right.

         23                 POLICE OFFICER ROSADO: The reason we

         24  only had a few incidents is for the sake of time. We

         25  could have sat here and gave you more and more
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          2  incidents that happened. One we didn't mention was

          3  an officer that had tossed out somebody at the

          4  emergency room who was acting disorderly, asked him

          5  to leave, he left. As the Officer stepped out, he

          6  was shot. Shot in the leg. That was an incident we

          7  didn't mention.  And my statement that I want to

          8  make is how many officers need to get shot before it

          9  to be acceptable before there is a need? Or how many

         10  officers need to get shot to show a need for us to

         11  have firearms?

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: I could never

         13  condone an officer being shot or killed. That is not

         14  the purpose of this. This is the purpose to find out

         15  if there should be, if you, as police officers, get

         16  the right to carry a gun, and we are saying that

         17  there is not a need --

         18                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: No, we are not

         19  saying that. You are saying that.

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: There are many

         21  situations within stores where there are shootings,

         22  where there are guns and there are people shot, in

         23  our school system we have it going on, in our

         24  stadiums. We have seen a reduction in this crime, we

         25  have seen a great reduction in this. We do not see a
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          2  need to arm more people in the City of New York.

          3                 I have one last question. Those that

          4  have the bulletproof vests, are they part of the

          5  pilot project?

          6                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: No.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Thank you.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Let me say, I

          9  think the proponents of the resolution who are here

         10  really have made a very good case. We look forward

         11  to the follow-up. We have just gotten the report

         12  today, we have to read the report, we will get your

         13  statements, and we have another hearing of this

         14  Committee coming up in the end of January, January

         15  27th, and we will address this. It looks to me that

         16  this is a close call. There are pros and cons here,

         17  I think we all appreciate that this is a close

         18  question, so let us study the issue further.

         19                 Thank you all very much for

         20  contributing.

         21                 POLICE OFFICER DAVIS: Thank you.

         22                 MR. TARPINIAN: Thank you.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Our next meeting

         24  of this Committee is January 27th, upstairs at

         25  10:00.
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          2                 We are taking up the police

          3  discipline bill and also the charitable solicitation

          4  bill, which was heard here before.

          5                 (Hearing concluded at 1:00 p.m.)
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